A STUDY OF SOME LAMBERT SERIES

By BIBEKANANDA MAJI MATH08201104002

Harish-Chandra Research Institute, Allahabad

A thesis submitted to the Board of Studies in Mathematical Sciences In partial fulfillment of requirements for the Degree of DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY of

HOMI BHABHA NATIONAL INSTITUTE



October, 2016

STATEMENT BY AUTHOR

This dissertation has been submitted in partial fulfilment of requirements for an advanced degree at Homi Bhabha National Institute (HBNI) and is deposited in the Library to be made available to borrowers under rules of the HBNI.

Brief quotations from this dissertation are allowable without special permission, provided that accurate acknowledgement of source is made. Requests for permission for extended quotation from or reproduction of this manuscript in whole or in part may be granted by the Competent Authority of HBNI when in his or her judgement the proposed use of the material is in the interests of scholarship. In all other instances, however, permission must be obtained from the author.

BIBEKANANDA MAJI

DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the investigation presented in the thesis has been carried out by me. The work is original and has not been submitted earlier as a whole or in part for a degree / diploma at this or any other Institution / University.

BIBEKANANDA MAJI

List of Publications arising from the thesis

Journal

 "Modular-type relations associated to Rankin-Selberg L-function", Kalyan Chakraborty, Shigeru Kanemitsu, Bibekananda Maji, Ramanujan J., 2017, Vol. 42, 285–299.

Others

 "Limiting values of modular functions and secant zeta function", Shigeru Kanemitsu, Takako Kuzumaki, Bibekananda Maji, communicated.

BIBEKANANDA MAJI

Dedicated to my Family

Take up one idea, make that one idea your lifethink of it, dream of it, live on that idea. Let the brain, muscles, nerves, every part of your boby, be full of that idea, and just leave other idea alone. This is the way to success. - Swami Vivekananda

If you want to shine like Sun, first you have to burn like it. - Dr A. P. J. Abdul Kalam.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my advisor Prof. Kalyan Chakraborty for all his guidance, warm encouragement and continuous support throughout my stay at HRI. Without his support it would have been impossible to complete my Ph.D. I express my sincere gratitude to Prof. Shigeru Kanemitsu for suggesting problems and for wonderful collaborations. I am thankful to Prof. Ajai Choudhry and Prof. Dipendra Prasad for giving many advice and suggestions. I want to thank Prof. T. Kuzumaki for fruitful collaboration. Special thanks to my friend cum co-authors Debika Banerjee, Pallab Kanti Dey, Pranabesh Das and Sudhansu S. Rout for some exciting mathematical discussions.

I want to thank Prof. Krishnaswami Alladi, Prof. Frank Garvan, Prof. Cyndi Garvan and Prof. Mike Hirschhorn for their kind help during my visit to US, which I will never forget.

I would like to thank all the members of my Doctoral committee, for their constant support. I wish to thank all faculty members of HRI for the courses they gave me. I'm thankful to administrative staff and other members of HRI for their cooperation and for making my stay at HRI comfortable. Also I wish to thank DAE for providing fellowship during my Ph.D. program.

The journey here would have never been so pleasant and memorable without the company of my dear friends Rahul, Mallesham, Balesh, Pramod, Subhas, Manikandan, Bhuwanesh, Jay Mehta, Kasi, Senthil, Sneh, Eshita, Ramesh, Divyang, Pradip Rai, Arpan, Arnab, Soumyarup, Pradeep, Abhishek Juyal, Mithun, Sumana, Arvind, Veekesh, Ritika, Nabin, Tushar, Manish, Anup, Sudipto, Debasis, Subho, Bidisha, Jaitra, Anoop, Lalit and many others.

Words are not enough to thank my family, especially my parents, for the

unselfish love, encouragement and support all these years. Last but not least, I wish to thank my life partner Munmun Roy, for her constant support throughout my Ph.D. career. Without her help it would have been impossible to complete this journey.

Contents

iii

Synopsis			iii
0	\mathbf{Bas}	ic Notation and definitions	1
	0.1	Basic notation	1
	0.2	Some arithmetic functions	2
	0.3	Properties of Riemann zeta function	3
	0.4	Modular forms	5
1	Mo	dular-type relation associated to Rankin-Selberg L-function	9
	1.1	Introduction and Motivation	9
	1.2	L -function associated to cusp form $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	12
	1.3	Some special functions	14
	1.4	Main Theorem	15
	1.5	Work of Roy, Zaharescu and Zaki	15
	1.6	Work of Hafner and Stopple	17
	1.7	Proof of Theorem $1.4.1$	18
		1.7.1 Proof of the main Theorem $1.4.1$	20
	1.8	Conclusion	26
	1.9	Future Work	28
2	Lir	niting values of Lambert series and the secant zeta function	29
	2.1	$Introduction \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ $	29
	2.2	Cotangent zeta function	30
	2.3	Secant zeta function	31
	2.4	Work of Lewittes and Berndt	33

2.5	Work of Arakawa	36
	2.5.1 Values at some particular matrices	40
2.6	Generalization of the secant zeta function	42
2.7	Main Results	45
	2.7.1 Deduction of the main theorem of Lalín et al. \ldots \ldots	47
2.8	A^* in terms of A and H-functions	48
2.9	General Procedure	51
2.10	Proof of Theorem $[2.7.1, (2.26)]$	54
2.11	Proof of Theorem $[2.7.1, (2.27)]$	58
2.12	Proof of Theorem $[2.7.1,(2.28)]$	61
2.13	Proof of Corollary 2.7.2	63
2.14	Future work	64
Bibliog	raphy	65

Synopsis

0.1 Introduction

This thesis is about a study of some Lambert series. This works was done during my stay at Harish-Chandra Research Institute as a research scholar. The thesis can be divided into two main chapters. The theme of the first chapter is modular-type relation associated to Rankin-Selberg *L*-function. Mainly, we will obtain an asymptotic expansion of one interesting Lambert series. The summary of this part is given in Section 0.2. In the second chapter we discuss secant zeta function and its generalization as a Lambert series. The summary of this chapter is given in Section 0.3. Now we begin with some basic definitions.

Definition 0.1.1 (Lambert series) A Lambert series is a series of the form

$$S(q) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} a(n) \frac{q^n}{1 - q^n},$$

where a(n) is any arithmetic function and $q \in \mathbb{C}$ with |q| < 1.

Then expanding naturally we have

$$S(q) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} a(n) \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} q^{nk} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} b(n)q^n,$$

where $b(n) = \sum_{d|n} a(d)$. If we choose $q = \exp(-z)$, where z is a positive real

number, then the Lambert series will be of the form

$$S(z) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} b(n) \exp(-nz).$$

Various Lambert series have been studied by many mathematicians. In the following section we will discuss the asymptotic expansion of an interesting Lambert series.

0.2 Modular-type relation associated to Rankin-Selberg *L*-function

Let \mathbb{H} denote the upper half plane. The Ramanujan cusp form is defined as

$$\Delta(h) := q \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1 - q^n)^{24} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \tau(n) q^n,$$

where $q = \exp(2\pi i h)$ with $h \in \mathbb{H}$. Ramanujan observed many interesting properties of Ramanujan tau function $\tau(n)$.

In 1981, Zagier [40] conjectured that the Lambert series $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \tau^2(n) \exp(-nz)$ should have an asymptotic expansion when $z \to 0^+$, and it can be expressed in terms of the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$. Hafner and Stopple [17] verified this conjecture. More importantly, Zagier mentioned that the asymptotic expansion of the above series can actually be used to evaluate the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$, using only the values of the Ramanujan tau function. Since $\tau(n)$ is the *n*th Fourier coefficient of the Ramanujan cusp form of weight 12, one would naturally like to ask the following question:

Question 0.2.1 Does the Lambert series $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} c^2(n) \exp(-nz)$ also have an asymptotic expansion in terms of the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$ when $z \to 0^+$, where c(n) is the nth Fourier coefficient of any cusp form f over $\Gamma = SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$.

An affirmative answer to the above question has been obtained.

Let $S_k(\Gamma)$ denote the space of cusp forms of weight k for the full modular group Γ . Let $f \in S_k(\Gamma)$ be a normalized Hecke eigenform with Fourier series expansion

$$f(h) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} c(n)e^{2\pi i n h},$$
(1)

where $h \in \mathbb{H}$. Then the associated *L*-function has an Euler product,

$$L(s,f) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{c(n)}{n^s} = \prod_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \left(1 - \frac{\alpha_p}{p^s} \right)^{-1} \left(1 - \frac{\beta_p}{p^s} \right)^{-1} \text{ for } \Re(s) > \frac{k+1}{2},$$

where α_p and β_p are complex numbers satisfying $\alpha_p + \beta_p = c(p)$ and $\alpha_p \beta_p = p^{k-1}$.

Definition 0.2.2 (Symmetric square *L*-function) Let $f \in S_k(\Gamma)$ be a normalized Hecke eigen form. Then the symmetric square *L*-function associated to f is defined as follows:

$$D(s) := L(s, \operatorname{Sym}^{2} f, \psi)$$

= $\prod_{p \in \mathbb{P}} (1 - \psi(p) \alpha_{p}^{2} p^{-s})^{-1} (1 - \psi(p) \alpha_{p} \beta_{p} p^{-s})^{-1} (1 - \psi(p) \beta_{p}^{2} p^{-s})^{-1},$

where ψ is a Dirichlet character.

Definition 0.2.3 (Rankin-Selberg *L*-function) The Rankin-Selberg *L*-function associated to $f \in S_k(\Gamma)$ is defined by the Dirichlet series

$$L(s, f \otimes f) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{|c^2(n)|}{n^s},$$

where c(n) is the *n*th Fourier coefficients of f.

Shimura [35] has studied symmetric square L-function and proved the important relationship between symmetric square L-function and Rankin-Selberg Lfunction. These two L-functions can be analytically continued to the whole complex plane except for some poles. Moreover, they satisfy nice functional equations.

Definition 0.2.4 (Confluent hypergeometric function) The following sec-

ond order differential equation (Kummer's equation)

$$z\frac{d^2w}{dz^2} + (b-z)\frac{dw}{dz} - aw = 0$$

has two linearly independent solutions M(a, b, z) and U(a, b, z). These solutions are known as confluent hypergeometric functions of first and second kind respectively. Confluent hypergeometric function of second kind has an integral representation

$$U(a, b, z) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(a)} \int_0^\infty e^{-zt} t^{a-1} (1+t)^{b-a-1} \mathrm{dt},$$

where z is a positive real number, a and b are complex variables.

We now state the main result.

Theorem 0.2.5 Let $f \in S_k(\Gamma)$ with $f(h) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} c(n)e^{2\pi i n h}$. Assume that all the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$ are simple. Then for positive real z,

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |c^{2}(n)| e^{-4\pi^{2}nz} = \frac{\Gamma(k)D(k)}{(4\pi^{2}z)^{k}\zeta(2)} + \mathcal{P}(z) + z^{1-2k} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_{n}e^{-\frac{\mu_{n}}{z}}U\left(-\frac{1}{2},k,\frac{\mu_{n}}{z}\right)$$

where

$$P(z) = \sum_{\rho} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{\rho}{2} + k - 1)\zeta(\frac{\rho}{2})D(\frac{\rho}{2} + k - 1)}{\zeta'(\rho)(4\pi^2 z)^{\frac{\rho}{2} + k - 1}}$$

with $\rho = x + iy$ running over the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$. Moreover, the sum over ρ involves bracketing the terms so that the terms for which

$$|y - y'| < \exp\left(-\frac{Ay}{\log y}\right) + \exp\left(-\frac{Ay'}{\log y'}\right)$$

holds are included in the same bracket, where A is a suitable positive constant and $\mu_n = 4\pi^2 n$, $\beta_n = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}}c^2(n)$.

To prove Theorem 0.2.5, we have used the following two important results.

1. The functional equation of Rankin-Selberg *L*-functional due to Rankin [29].

2. The relation between Rankin-Selberg *L*-function and symmetric square *L*-function given by Shimura [35].

The proof of Theorem 0.2.5 was obtained in [8]. This is a joint work with S. Kanemitsu and K. Chakrabory. The first Chapter of the thesis contains details of the proof of this theorem.

0.3 Cotangent and secant zeta function

Lerch [22] in 1904 introduced the cotangent zeta function for algebraic irrationals z and odd positive integers s as follows:

$$\xi(z,s) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\cot(n\pi z)}{n^s}.$$

In 1973, Berndt [4] considered the cotangent zeta function for $s \in \mathbb{C}$, where his main motivation was to study the generalized Dedekind sums. He found many interesting explicit formulas for $\xi(z, s)$ for a quadratic irrational z and an odd integer $s \geq 3$. Berndt's work implies that

$$\sqrt{j}\xi(\sqrt{j},s)\pi^{-s}\in\mathbb{Q},$$

where j is any positive integer and $s \ge 3$ an odd integer. Recently, Lalín et al. [21] considered the secant zeta function

$$\psi(z,s) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\sec(n\pi z)}{n^s}$$
(2)

and found its special values at some particular quadratic irrational arguments. They conjectured that, when j is any positive integer and s is an even positive integer,

$$\psi(\sqrt{j},s)\pi^{-s} \in \mathbb{Q}.$$

The main result of Lalín et al. [21] is

Theorem 0.3.1 (Lalín, Rodrigue, Rogers) [21, Theorem 3] For any algebraic irrational α and $l \in 2\mathbb{N}$, the difference between the following special values

may be explicitly expressed:

$$(\alpha+1)^{l-1}\psi\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1},l\right) - (-\alpha+1)^{l-1}\psi\left(\frac{\alpha}{-\alpha+1},l\right) = \frac{(\pi i)^l}{l!}\sum_{m=0}^l (2^{m-1}-1)B_m E_{l-m}\binom{l}{m}\left[(1+\alpha)^{m-1} - (1-\alpha)^{m-1}\right],$$
(3)

where B_m and E_m indicate the Bernoulli and Euler numbers respectively.

We will introduce a generalization of the secant zeta function as a Lambert series. Using the theory of generalized Dedekind eta-function due to Lewittes [23], Berndt [3] and Arakawa [1], we shall give a generalization of the Theorem 0.3.1.

0.3.1 Work of Lewittes, Berndt and Arakawa

Lewittes [23] defined a generalization of the Dedekind eta-function as a Lambert series

$$A(z, s, r_1, r_2) := \sum_{m > -r_1} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z],$$
(4)

where $(r_1, r_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$, $z \in \mathbb{H}$ and $s \in \mathbb{C}$. He introduced its associate as

$$H(z, s, r_1, r_2) := A(z, s, r_1, r_2) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] A(z, s, -r_1, -r_2).$$
(5)

Berndt [3] has studied the modular transformation formula of H-function, which will be discussed in the thesis. Arakawa [1] introduced a generalized eta-function as follows

$$\eta(\alpha, s, p, q) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e[n(p\alpha + q)]}{1 - e[n\alpha]} \quad \text{with} \quad \Re(s) < 0, \tag{6}$$

where $(p,q) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ and α is an algebraic irrational number.

Using the celebrated Thue-Siegel-Roth theorem, Arakawa proved that the series in (6) is absolutely convergent for $\Re(s) < 0$.

0.3.2 Generalization of secant zeta function

We introduce two Lambert series corresponding to (6) and (4). Let α be any algebraic irrational number and (p,q) a pair of real numbers. Then we define the series η^* by

$$\eta^*(\alpha, s, p, q) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e[n(p\alpha + q)]}{1 + e[n\alpha]} \quad \text{for } \Re(s) < 0, \tag{7}$$

and another infinite series A^* by

$$A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2) := \sum_{m > -r_1} (-1)^m \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z],$$
(8)

for a pair $(r_1, r_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$, $z \in \mathbb{H}$ and $s \in \mathbb{C}$.

Applying the Thue-Siegel-Roth theorem one can show that the series in (7) is absolutely convergent, when $\Re(s) < 0$ and α is an algebraic irrational number. In particular, if we consider $(r_1, r_2) = (1/2, 0)$ we will get the secant zeta function

$$A^*\left(z,s,\frac{1}{2},0\right) = \frac{1}{2}\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\sec \pi kz}{k^{1-s}} = \frac{1}{2}\psi(z,1-s).$$

Definition 0.3.2 (Hurwitz zeta function) For a positive number a, the Hurwitz zeta function is defined as follows

$$\zeta(s,a) := \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (n+a)^{-s}, \quad \Re(s) > 1.$$
(9)

Let us fix the following matrices:

$$V_0 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, V_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } V_2 = V_0^2 V_1^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0 \\ 1 & -1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(10)

and consider the difference

$$D^*(V_i) := D^*\left(V_i, z, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) := \beta^{-s} A^*\left(V_i z, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^*\left(z, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$
(11)

for each V_i from (10), where $\beta = cz + d$ and (c, d) is the second row of V_i .

We prove the following result.

Theorem 0.3.3 For a real algebraic irrational α and a complex variable s with $\Re(s) < 0$, we have

$$D^{*}(V_{0}) = \alpha^{-s}A^{*}\left(\frac{-1}{\alpha}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^{*}\left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$
(12)
$$= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \alpha)t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-\alpha t))} dt$$
$$+ 2^{-2s}\pi^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Gamma(s) \left(\zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{4}\right) - \zeta\left(s, \frac{3}{4}\right)\right)$$
$$- 2^{1-s}\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[n\left(\frac{1}{2}\alpha + \frac{1}{4}\right)\right]\left(e\left[\frac{1}{2}n\alpha\right] + 1\right)}{1 - e[n\alpha]}$$
$$+ 2^{2-s}\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (2n)^{s-1} \frac{e\left[\frac{3}{2} \cdot n\alpha\right]}{1 - e[2n\alpha]}.$$

$$D^{*}(V_{1}) = (\alpha + 1)^{-s} A^{*} \left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha + 1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^{*} \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$
(13)
$$= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha + 1)t)}{(1 - \exp(-(\alpha + 1)t))} dt$$
$$+ 2^{-s} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{(-1)^{n-1}}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2}\alpha}.$$

$$D^{*}(V_{2}) = (\alpha - 1)^{-s} A^{*} \left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha - 1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^{*} \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$
(14)
$$= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha - 1)t)}{(1 - \exp(-(\alpha - 1)t))} dt$$
$$- 2^{-s} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{1}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2}\alpha},$$

where $I(\lambda, \infty)$ (for any positive number λ) denotes the integral path consisting of the oriented line segment $(+\infty, \lambda)$, together with the positively-oriented circle of radius λ with center at the origin, and the oriented line segment $(\lambda, +\infty)$.

Adding (13) and (14) we get the main result of Lalin et al. Theorem 0.3.1. We note it as a corollary.

Corollary 0.3.4

$$\begin{aligned} &(\alpha+1)^{-s}A^*\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1},s,\frac{1}{2},0\right) + (\alpha-1)^{-s}A^*\left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha-1},s,\frac{1}{2},0\right) \\ &= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}\int_{I(\lambda,\infty)}t^{s-1}\sum_{m=0}^{\infty}2^{-m-1}E_m\frac{t^m}{m!}\sum_{n=0}^{\infty}(2^{1-n}-1)B_n \\ &\times \frac{\{(\alpha+1)^{n-1}+(\alpha-1)^{n-1}\}t^{n-1}}{n!}\,\mathrm{d}t. \end{aligned}$$

The following conjecture seems to be plausible:

Conjecture 0.3.5 Let $(p,q) \in \mathbb{R}^2$. If $V_1 = \begin{pmatrix} a_1 & b_1 \\ c_1 & d_1 \end{pmatrix}$ and $V_2 = \begin{pmatrix} a_2 & b_2 \\ c_2 & d_2 \end{pmatrix}$ are inverses of each other in $\text{PSL}_2(\mathbb{Z})$, then

$$(c_1\alpha + d_1)^{-s}A^* (V_1\alpha, s, p, q) + (c_2\alpha + d_2)^{-s}A^* (V_2\alpha, s, p, q),$$

can be expressible in terms of rational combination of special values of some zeta functions and L-functions.

The proof of Theorem 0.3.3 is obtained in [19]. This is a joint work with S. Kanemitsu and T. Kuzumaki. We shall see the detailed proof of these results in the second chapter of the thesis.

CHAPTER **(**

Basic Notation and definitions

0.1 Basic notation

In this chapter, we shall define various basic notations, definitions and some important results, which will be used throughout the thesis. Let $\mathbb{N}, \mathbb{Z}, \mathbb{Q}, \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C}$ denote the set of natural numbers, integers, rational numbers, real and complex numbers respectively. The set of prime numbers is denoted by \mathbb{P} .

A complex number z is said to be an *algebraic* number if there a polynomial $f(x) \in \mathbb{Q}[x]$ such that f(z) = 0. A complex number z is said to be *transcendental* if it is not an algebraic number. We let e be the Euler's number and π be the ratio of the circumference of a circle to its diameter. Both e and π are transcendental numbers.

For $x \in \mathbb{R}$, let $\lfloor x \rfloor$ denote the largest integer less than or equal to x and the fractional part of x is defined by $\{x\} := x - \lfloor x \rfloor$.

For $s \in \mathbb{C}$, real and imaginary part of s is denoted by $\Re(s)$ and $\Im(s)$ respectively. The exponential function is defined on the whole complex plane as follows:

$$\exp(s) := e^s = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{s^n}{n!}.$$

To make the calculation simpler we use $e[s] := \exp(2\pi i s)$.

Definition 0.1.1 (Bernoulli polynomial) The generating function for Bernoulli

polynomial $B_n(x)$ is defined as

$$\frac{te^{xt}}{e^t - 1} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} B_n(x) \frac{t^n}{n!}.$$

For x = 0, $B_n(0) = B_n$ is defined as the *n*th Bernoulli number. Bernoulli numbers have many interesting properties and one can easily prove that $B_n = 0$ for all odd integers n > 1.

Definition 0.1.2 (Euler polynomial) The generating function for Euler polynomial $E_n(x)$ is defined as follows:

$$\frac{2e^{xt}}{e^t+1} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} E_n(x)\frac{t^n}{n!}.$$

Corresponding to x = 1/2, the *n*th Euler number is defined as $E_n := 2^n E_n(1/2)$. Again, one can show that $E_n = 0$ for all odd integers $n \ge 1$.

0.2 Some arithmetic functions

Definition 0.2.1 (Arithmetic function) A complex valued function f defined on \mathbb{N} is called an arithmetic function. An arithmetic function f is said to be additive if it satisfies

$$f(mn) = f(m) + f(n),$$

for m, n relatively prime. If this property holds for all m and n, then f is said to be completely additive. For example, $f(n) = \log n$ is completely additive. Similarly, an arithmetic function g is multiplicative if it satisfies

$$f(mn) = f(m)f(n),$$

for m, n relatively prime. If this property holds for all m and n, then f is said to be completely multiplicative. For example, $f(n) = n^{-s}$ with $s \in \mathbb{C}$, is completely multiplicative.

Let $\omega(n)$ denotes the number of distinct prime divisors of n and d(n), known as divisor function, denotes the number of positive divisors of n. We will write f(n) = O(g(n)), for two arithmetic functions f and g, if there is a constant K such that $|f(n)| \leq Kg(n)$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Sometimes we also use the notation \ll and write $f(n) \ll g(n)$ to indicate the same thing. The following result is well known.

Theorem 0.2.2 For every $\epsilon > 0$, we have

$$d(n) = O(n^{\epsilon}). \tag{1}$$

One can find the proof of this theorem in [25, p. 9].

Definition 0.2.3 (Möbius function) The Möbius function is defined as follows:

$$\mu(n) := \begin{cases} (-1)^{\nu(n)}, & \text{if n is square-free,} \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(2)

We can check that this is a multiplicative function.

Definition 0.2.4 (Dirichlet characters) Let $N \in \mathbb{N}$. A Dirichlet character $\chi \pmod{N}$ is a homomorphism

$$\chi: (\mathbb{Z}/N\mathbb{Z})^* \to \mathbb{C}^*.$$

We extend the definition of χ to all natural numbers by setting

$$\chi(n) = \begin{cases} \chi \pmod{N}, & \text{if } \gcd(n, N) = 1, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

If $\chi(n) = 1$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, then we call χ as a trivial character. Dirichlet characters are completely multiplicative function.

0.3 Properties of Riemann zeta function

Definition 0.3.1 (Riemann Zeta function) Let $s \in \mathbb{C}$. The Riemann Zeta function is defined as follows:

$$\zeta(s) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{n^s} \quad \text{for} \quad \Re(s) > 1.$$

For $\Re(s) > 1$, this series is absolutely convergent and has the Euler product representation

$$\zeta(s) = \prod_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \left(1 - \frac{1}{p^s} \right)^{-1}.$$
(3)

We can easily see that

$$\frac{1}{\zeta(s)} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\mu(n)}{n^s}.$$

Definition 0.3.2 (Dirichlet *L*-function) A Dirichlet *L*-series is a function of the form \sim

$$L(s,\chi) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\chi(n)}{n^s},$$

where χ is a Dirichlet character and $s \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\Re(s) > 1$.

If χ is the trivial character, then the associated Dirichlet *L*-function is the Riemann zeta function. Since Dirichlet characters are completely multiplicative, $L(s,\chi)$ will have an Euler product representation as follows:

$$L(s,\chi) = \prod_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \left(1 - \frac{\chi(p)}{p^s} \right)^{-1}, \text{ for } \Re(s) > 1.$$

Definition 0.3.3 (Gamma function) Let $s \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\Re(s) > 0$. The classical Gamma function is defined by

$$\Gamma(s) := \int_0^\infty x^{s-1} e^{-x} \mathrm{d}x.$$

It satisfies the functional equation $\Gamma(s + 1) = s\Gamma(s)$ and can be analytically continued to a meromorphic function on the complex plane with poles at nonpositive integers.

Theorem 0.3.4 The Riemann Zeta function $\zeta(s)$ can be analytically continued to the whole complex plane except for a simple pole at s = 1, and it satisfies the functional equation

$$\xi(s) = \xi(1-s),\tag{4}$$

where

$$\xi(s) := \frac{s(s-1)}{2} \pi^{-s/2} \Gamma(s/2) \zeta(s).$$

One can find the proof of this celebrated result in [37]. The derivative of $\zeta(s)$ will be $\zeta'(s) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{-\log n}{n^s}$ for $\Re(s) > 1$. It can be easily seen that $\zeta(s)$ has trivial zeros at s = -2n for $n \in \mathbb{N}$, which arise due to the poles of $\Gamma(s/2)$. From the Euler product of $\zeta(s)$ we can prove that

Theorem 0.3.5 The function $\zeta(s)$ has no zeros with $\Re(s) \ge 1$.

One of the most important conjectures in mathematics is Riemann Hypothesis, which is about non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$.

Conjecture 0.3.6 (Riemann Hypothesis (RH)) All the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$ lie on the line $\Re(s) = 1/2$.

The following conjecture will also be used in the results.

Conjecture 0.3.7 (Grand Simplicity Hypothesis (GSH)) The (positive) imaginary parts of non-trivial zeros of $L(s, \chi)$ with χ running over all primitive Dirichlet characters are linearly independent over \mathbb{Q} (see Rubinstien and Sarnak [33]).

In particular, GSH implies that all the non-trivial zeros $\zeta(s)$ are simple.

0.4 Modular forms

In this section we recall some basic notions related to classical modular forms. Let \mathbb{H} denote the upper half plane. Let k be an even positive integer. Denote $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ by the

$$\operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) := \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \middle| a, b, c, d \in \mathbb{Z}, \ ad - bc = 1 \right\}.$$

We know that $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ acts on the upper half plane \mathbb{H} by linear fractional transformation, as follows:

$$SL(2,\mathbb{Z}) : \mathbb{H} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} : h \longmapsto \frac{ah+b}{ch+d}.$$
(5)

Definition 0.4.1 (Modular form) A complex-valued function f on \mathbb{H} is said to be a modular form of weight k for $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ if it satisfies the following conditions:

1. The function f is a holomorphic on \mathbb{H} .

2. For
$$h \in \mathbb{H}$$
, $f\left(\frac{ah+b}{ch+d}\right) = (ch+d)^k f(h)$, $\forall \gamma = \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$

3. The function f must be holomorphic as $h \to i\infty$.

One can see that modular forms have a Fourier series expansion of the form

$$f(h) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} c(n)q^n,$$

where $q = e^{2\pi i h}$ and $h \in \mathbb{H}$. The coefficients c(n) are knowns as the Fourier coefficients of f. This is an arithmetic function and it has many interesting properties.

Definition 0.4.2 (Cusp form) A modular form f of weight k for $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$, is said to be a cusp form if it vanishes at the cusp $i\infty$ i.e., if c(0) = 0. Then the Fourier series expansion of f is

$$f(h) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} c(n)q^n.$$

Definition 0.4.3 (Ramanujan's cusp form) Ramanujan's delta function $\Delta(h)$ is a cusp form of weight 12 and is defined by

$$\Delta(h) := q \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1 - q^n)^{24} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \tau(n) q^n.$$

Here the arithmetic function $\tau(n)$ is known as Ramanujan tau function. In 1916, Ramanujan [27] studied this function and stated the following conjectures:

1. $\tau(n)$ is a multiplicative function

2.
$$\tau(p^{r+1}) = \tau(p)\tau(p^r) - p^{11}\tau(p^{r-1})$$

3.
$$|\tau(p)| \le p^{11/2}$$

The first two properties were proved by Mordell [24] in 1917 and the third one was proved by Deligne [11] in 1974.

Definition 0.4.4 (Dedekind eta-function) It is defined by

$$\eta(h) := \Delta(h)^{1/24} = q^{1/24} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1 - q^n).$$
(6)

Definition 0.4.5 The *L*-function associated to a cusp form f of weight k for $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ is defined as follows:

$$L(s,f) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{c(n)}{n^s}.$$

It is absolutely convergent for $\Re(s) > \frac{k+1}{2}$. Hecke proved that the arithmetic function c(n) is a multiplicative function. We denote $S_k(\Gamma)$ by the space of cusp forms of weight k for the full modular group $\Gamma = \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$.

Theorem 0.4.6 (Hecke) Let $f \in S_k(\Gamma)$. The function L(s, f) can be analytically continued to an entire function and satisfies the functional equation

$$(2\pi)^{-s}\Gamma(s)L(s,f) = i^k (2\pi)^{-(k-s)}\Gamma(k-s)L(k-s,f).$$
(7)

The proof of this result can be found in [26, Theorem 5.3.7, p. 66].

Theorem 0.4.7 [11, **Deligne's bound**] Let c(n) be the *n*th Fourier coefficient of the cusp form $f \in S_k(SL_2(\mathbb{Z}))$. Then

$$|c(n)| \le n^{\frac{k-1}{2}} d(n),$$
 (8)

where d(n) is the divisor function.

Using Theorem 0.2.2, we get

$$|c(n)| \le n^{\frac{k-1}{2}+\epsilon}$$
, for any $\epsilon > 0$.

Now we shall state one important and useful theorem in Diophantine equations. **Theorem 0.4.8 (Thue-Siegel-Roth)** Let α be an algebraic irrational number. For every $\epsilon > 0$,

$$\left|\alpha - \frac{p}{q}\right| < \frac{1}{q^{2+\epsilon}}$$

can have only finitely many solutions in co-prime integers p and q.

We can see the detail accounts of this theorem in [34].

CHAPTER _

Modular-type relation associated to Rankin-Selberg *L*-function

In this chapter, we discuss the asymptotic expansion of a particular Lambert series. Hafner and Stopple proved a conjecture of Zagier, related to the asymptotic expansion of a Lambert series associated to Ramanujan tau function. We generalize their result and prove a similar result for any cusp form for the full modular group. We have mainly studied the Rankin-Selberg L-function and the symmetric square L-function associated to a cusp form and their corresponding functional equations.

1.1 Introduction and Motivation

Ramanujan's work has influenced many areas of number theory. During his stay at Cambridge, he showed the following identity to Hardy and Littlewood. For any positive real number r,

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\mu(n)e^{-r/n^2}}{n} = \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{r}} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\mu(n)e^{-\pi^2/n^2r}}{n}.$$
(1.1)

This formula was missing the contribution of non-trivial zeros of the Riemann zeta function $\zeta(s)$. The corrected version of this formula was given by Hardy and Littelwood and it is as follows:

Theorem 1.1.1 (Ramanujan, Hardy, Littlewood) [18, p. 156, Section 2.5]

Let α and β be two positive real numbers such that $\alpha\beta = \pi$. Assume that the series $\sum_{\rho} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{1-\rho}{2})}{\zeta'(\rho)} \beta^{\rho}$ converges, where ρ runs through all non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$, and non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$ are simple. Then

$$\sqrt{\alpha} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\mu(n)}{n} e^{-\alpha^2/n^2} - \sqrt{\beta} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\mu(n)}{n} e^{-\beta^2/n^2} = -\frac{1}{2\sqrt{\beta}} \sum_{\rho} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{1-\rho}{2}\right)}{\zeta'(\rho)}.$$
 (1.2)

For more work related to this identity one can look into Berndt [6, p. 470] and Titchmarsh [37, p. 219]. Dixit [12] obtained a character analogue of the Ramanujan-Hardy-Littlewoood identity. Dixit et al. [14] gave one variable generalization of the above identity and analogues of these identities to Hecke forms. More importantly, in (1.2) one does not actually need to assume the convergence of the infinite series on the right hand side. This series is convergent if the terms ρ are in the same bracket for which

$$|\Im(\rho) - \Im(\rho')| < \exp\left(-A\frac{\rho}{\log\Im(\rho)}\right) + \exp\left(-A\frac{\rho'}{\log(\Im\rho')}\right),$$

where A is a positive constant (see [18, p. 158] and [37, p. 220]). We still do not know whether this series is convergent without the condition of bracketing the terms but mathematicians believe that the series will converge in the usual sense also.

Now we shall give few definitions.

Definition 1.1.2 (Lambert Series) A Lambert series is a series of the form

$$S(q) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} a(n) \frac{q^n}{1 - q^n},$$

where a(n) is any arithmetic function and $q \in \mathbb{C}$ with |q| < 1.

Then expanding naturally, we have

$$S(q) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} a(n) \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} q^{nk} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} b(n)q^n,$$
where $b(n) = \sum_{d|n} a(d)$. If we choose $q = \exp(-z)$, where z is a positive real number, then the Lambert series becomes

$$S(z) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} b(n) \exp(-nz).$$

Various Lambert series have been studied by many mathematicians. In this chapter we will see the asymptotic expansion of one interesting Lambert series.

Definition 1.1.3 (Ramanujan's delta function) The well known Ramanujan delta function is a cusp form of weight 12 over the full modular group $SL(2, \mathbb{Z})$ and is defined as follows

$$\Delta(h) := q \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1 - q^n)^{24} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \tau(n) q^n$$

where $q = \exp(2\pi i h)$ with $h \in \mathbb{H}$.

In the introduction, we have seen three important conjectures of Ramanujan related to tau function. Ramanujan also proved many interesting congruence relations related to this tau function. Many mathematicians have intensively studied this function.

In 1981, Zagier [40] conjectured that the Lambert series

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \tau^2(n) \exp(-nz)$$

should have an asymptotic expansion when $z \to 0^+$ and this can be expressed in terms of the non-trivial zeros of the Riemann zeta function $\zeta(s)$. Hafner and Stopple [17] verified this conjecture. More importantly, Zagier mentioned that the asymptotic expansion of the above series can actually be used to evaluate the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$ using only the values of the Ramanujan tau function.

For us "Modular-type relation" of some L-function would mean some kind of relation which can be obtained using the functional equation of the corresponding L-function. In this thesis, we shall use the functional equation of the Rankin-Selberg L-function to prove that the Lambert series

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |c^2(n)| \exp(-nz)$$

also admits an asymptotic expansion when $z \to 0^+$, which can be expressed in terms of the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$, where c(n) is the *n*th Fourier coefficient of any cusp form f over $\Gamma = \text{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$.

1.2 *L*-function associated to cusp form

Let $S_k(\Gamma)$ denote the space of cusp forms of weight k for the full modular group Γ . Let $f \in S_k(\Gamma)$ be a normalized Hecke eigenform with Fourier series expansion

$$f(h) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} c(n) e^{2\pi i n h},$$

where $h \in \mathbb{H}$. Then the associated *L*-function has an Euler product,

$$L(s,f) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{c(n)}{n^s} = \prod_p \left(1 - \frac{\alpha_p}{p^s}\right)^{-1} \left(1 - \frac{\beta_p}{p^s}\right)^{-1} \quad \text{for } \Re(s) > \frac{k+1}{2},$$

where α_p and β_p are complex numbers satisfying $\alpha_p + \beta_p = c(p)$ and $\alpha_p \beta_p = p^{k-1}$. Shimura [35] has defined the symmetric square *L*-function as follows:

Definition 1.2.1 (Symmetric square *L*-function) Let $f \in S_k(\Gamma)$ be a normalized Hecke eigenform. Then the symmetric square *L*-function associated to f is

$$D(s) := L(s, \operatorname{Sym}^2 f, \psi)$$

$$:= \prod_p \left(1 - \psi(p) \alpha_p^2 p^{-s} \right)^{-1} \left(1 - \psi(p) \alpha_p \beta_p p^{-s} \right)^{-1} \left(1 - \psi(p) \beta_p^2 p^{-s} \right)^{-1},$$

where ψ is a primitive Dirichlet character.

Shimura gave the analytic continuation and functional equation of the symmetric square L-function.

Theorem 1.2.2 (Shimura) [35, Theorem 1] Let

$$R(s) := \pi^{\frac{-3s}{2}} \Gamma\left(\frac{s}{2}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{s+1}{2}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{s-k+2-\lambda_0}{2}\right) D(s),$$

where λ_0 is 0 or 1 according as $\psi(-1) = 1$ or -1. Then R(s) can be analytically continued to a meromorphic function with possible simple poles at s = k and s = k - 1. It satisfies the functional equation

$$R(s) = R(2k - s - 1).$$
(1.3)

One can actually show that R(s) is often an entire function. If ψ is the trivial character, then R(s) is an entire function. More general conditions under which R(s) is holomorphic at s = k or s = k - 1 is given in Shimura [35, Theorem 2, p. 94].

Definition 1.2.3 (Rankin-Selberg *L*-function) The Rankin-Selberg *L*-function associated to f is defined as

$$L(s, f \otimes f) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{|c^2(n)|}{n^s}.$$
 (1.4)

The following results about Rankin-Selberg L-function were proved by Rankin:

Theorem 1.2.4 (Rankin) [29, Theorem 3] The Rankin-Selberg L-function $L(s, f \otimes f)$ has the following properties:

- 1. It is absolutely convergent for $\Re(s) > k$.
- 2. It can be continued analytically to the whole complex plane with simple poles at s = k, and at s = k 1.
- 3. It satisfies the functional equation

$$R^*(s) = R^*(2k - 1 - s), \tag{1.5}$$

where

$$R^*(s) = (2\pi)^{-2s} \Gamma(s) \Gamma(s-k+1) \zeta(2s-2k+2) L(s, f \otimes f).$$
(1.6)

We follow a more general treatment of Shimura [35, Eqn. (0.4)] which relates Rankin-Selberg *L*-function and symmetric square *L*-function by

$$L(s-k+1,\chi\psi)D(s) = L(2(s-k+1),\chi^2\psi^2)L(s,f\otimes f,\psi).$$
 (1.7)

Now with χ and ψ as trivial characters, we get

$$L(s, f \otimes f) = \frac{\zeta(s-k+1)}{\zeta(2(s-k+1))} D(s).$$
(1.8)

1.3 Some special functions

We recall the following special functions which will be used in the sequel.

Definition 1.3.1 (Meijer *G***-function)** Meijer *G*-function is defined by the following line integral

$$G_{p,q}^{m,n}\left(z\Big|\begin{array}{c}a_{1},..,a_{p}\\b_{1},..,b_{q}\end{array}\right) = \frac{1}{2\pi i}\int_{L}\frac{\prod_{j=1}^{m}\Gamma(b_{j}-s)\prod_{j=1}^{n}\Gamma(1-a_{j}+s)z^{s}}{\prod_{j=m+1}^{q}\Gamma(1-b_{j}+s)\prod_{j=n+1}^{p}\Gamma(a_{j}-s)}\mathrm{d}s,$$

where m, n, p, q are integers with $0 \le m \le q$, $0 \le n \le p$ and $a_i - b_j \notin \mathbb{N}$ for $1 \le i \le p$, $1 \le j \le q$.

Definition 1.3.2 (Confluent hypergeometric function) The following second order differential equation (Kummer's equation)

$$z\frac{d^2w}{dz^2} + (b-z)\frac{dw}{dz} - aw = 0$$

has two linearly independent solutions M(a, b, z) and U(a, b, z). These solutions are known as confluent hypergeometric function of first and second kinds, respectively. Confluent hypergeometric function of second kind has an integral representation

$$U(a, b, z) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(a)} \int_0^\infty e^{-zt} t^{a-1} (1+t)^{b-a-1} dt,$$

where z is a positive real number, a and b are complex variables.

We refer [20] for more information on these functions. These two functions have many nice relations between them. We will make use of the following well-known formula [20, p. 58] relating G and U functions:

$$G_{1,2}^{2,0}\left(z \begin{vmatrix} a \\ b,c \end{vmatrix}\right) = e^{-z} z^{b} U(a-c,b-c+1,z).$$
(1.9)

We now state the main result.

1.4 Main Theorem

Theorem 1.4.1 Let $f \in S_k(\Gamma)$ with $f(h) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} c(n)e^{2\pi i n h}$. Assume that the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$ are simple. Then for positive real z,

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |c^{2}(n)| e^{-4\pi^{2}nz} = \frac{\Gamma(k)D(k)}{(4\pi^{2}z)^{k}\zeta(2)} + \mathcal{P}(z) + z^{1-2k} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_{n} e^{-\frac{\mu_{n}}{z}} U\left(-\frac{1}{2}, k, \frac{\mu_{n}}{z}\right),$$
(1.10)

where

$$P(z) = \sum_{\rho} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{\rho}{2} + k - 1)\zeta(\frac{\rho}{2})D(\frac{\rho}{2} + k - 1)}{\zeta'(\rho)(4\pi^2 z)^{\frac{\rho}{2} + k - 1}}$$

with $\rho = x + iy$ running over the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$. Moreover, the sum over ρ involves bracketing the terms so that the terms for which

$$|\Im(\rho) - \Im(\rho')| < \exp\left(-A\frac{\rho}{\log(\Im(\rho))}\right) + \exp\left(-A\frac{\rho'}{\log(\Im(\rho'))}\right)$$

holds are included in the same bracket, where A is a suitable positive constant and $\mu_n = 4\pi^2 n$, $\beta_n = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} |c^2(n)|$.

As in equation (1.2), in the above theorem too the infinite series P(z) converges under the condition of bracketing the terms.

1.5 Work of Roy, Zaharescu and Zaki

In a recent work Roy et al. [32] considered

$$F(s,\chi_1,\chi_2,\chi_3) := \frac{L(s,\chi_3)}{L(s,\chi_1)L(s,\chi_2)} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{g(n)}{n^s}$$
(1.11)

for $\sigma = \Re(s) > 1$ and with χ_i 's (i = 1, 2, 3) being primitive Dirichlet characters. Restricting χ_i (i = 1, 2) to be trivial and $\chi_3 = \chi$ a primitive character, the above series (1.11) reduces to

$$F(s,\chi) = \frac{L(s,\chi)}{\zeta^2(s)} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{b(n)}{n^s},$$

where $b(n) = (\chi * \mu * \mu)(n)$. Analogously we obtain $\bar{b}(n) = (\bar{\chi} * \mu * \mu)(n)$ while considering $F(s, \bar{\chi})$ (where $\bar{\chi}$ denotes the conjugate character of χ and * denotes convolution). Then $F(s, \chi)$ and $F(s, \bar{\chi})$ satisfy the functional equation

$$\Gamma\left(\frac{1-s}{2}\right)F(s,\chi) = \sqrt{\pi}\epsilon_{\chi}(\pi q)^{-s}\Gamma\left(\frac{s}{2}\right)F(1-s,\bar{\chi}),$$

where ϵ_{χ} denotes the Gauss Sum with $|\epsilon_{\chi}| = \sqrt{q}$.

The authors [32] went further to obtain a modular-type relation with an infinite sum of residues. As can be expected, the main result is the modular-type relation between the two Lambert series, one of the form

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{b(n)}{n} e^{-\frac{\beta^2}{n^2}}$$

and the other with b and β replaced by \overline{b} and α respectively, where $\alpha > 0$ and $\beta > 0$ are related by $\alpha\beta = q\pi$. A remarkable feature is that they are related via the infinite sum over the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$. Their result is:

Theorem 1.5.1 (Roy, Zaharescu and Zaki) [32, Theorem 1] Let χ be an even primitive character mod q. Assume that the zeros of $\zeta(s)$ are simple and distinct from the zeros of $L(s, \chi)$. Then

$$\begin{split} &\sqrt{\frac{\alpha}{\epsilon_{\bar{\chi}}}} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\bar{b}(n)}{n} e^{-\frac{\alpha^2}{n^2}} - \sqrt{\frac{\beta}{\epsilon_{\chi}}} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{b(n)}{n} e^{-\frac{\beta^2}{n^2}} \\ &= -\frac{1}{2\sqrt{\beta\epsilon_{\chi}}} \sum_{\rho} S_{\rho}, \end{split}$$

where $\rho = x + iy$ runs through the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$ and S_{ρ} is given by

$$S_{\rho} = \frac{\beta^{\rho} L(\rho, \chi) \Gamma\left(\frac{1-\rho}{2}\right)}{(\zeta'(\rho))^2} \left(\log\beta - \frac{\zeta''(\rho)}{\zeta'(\rho)} + \frac{L'(\rho, \chi)}{L(\rho, \chi)} - \frac{1}{2}\psi\left(\frac{1-\rho}{2}\right)\right),$$

where ψ denotes the digamma function. The sum over ρ involves bracketing the

terms so that the terms for which

$$|y - y'| < \exp\left(-\frac{Ay}{\log y}\right) + \exp\left(-\frac{Ay'}{\log y'}\right),$$

where A is a suitable positive constant, are included in the same bracket.

The main step in their proof deals with estimating the following integral [32, Equn (3.7)]:

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\lambda-iT}^{\lambda+iT} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{1-2s}{2}\right)}{F(2s,\chi)^{-1}} \left(\frac{q\pi}{\alpha}\right)^{2s} \mathrm{d}s - \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{c-iT}^{c+iT} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{1-2s}{2}\right)}{F(2s,\chi)^{-1}} \left(\frac{q\pi}{\alpha}\right)^{2s} \mathrm{d}s$$
$$= \sum_{\rho, -T < \frac{\mathrm{Im}\,\rho}{2} < T} \operatorname{Res}_{\rho} + I_2 + I_3.$$

The convergence of the infinite sum is proved as a consequence of the convergence (vanishing) of the two horizontal integrals $I_i(i = 2, 3)$ and the convergence of the vertical integrals. The authors needed a delicate analysis of the distribution of zeros of $\zeta(s)$ for the proof of vanishing of the horizontal integrals.

1.6 Work of Hafner and Stopple

Hafner and Stopple [17] considered the *L*-function associated to the Ramanujan delta function

$$L(s,\Delta) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \tau(n) n^{-s}$$

= $\prod_{p} (1 - \alpha_{p} p^{-s})^{-1} (1 - \beta_{p} p^{-s})^{-1}$ for $\Re(s) > \frac{13}{2}$

The associated symmetric square L-function is

$$D(s) = L(s, \text{Sym}^{2}\Delta)$$

= $\prod_{p} (1 - \alpha_{p}^{2}p^{-s})^{-1} (1 - \alpha_{p}\beta_{p}p^{-s})^{-1} (1 - \beta_{p}^{2}p^{-s})^{-1}.$

The application of inverse Mellin transform would give

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \tau^2(n) e^{-zn} = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(c)} \Gamma(s) \frac{\zeta(s-11)}{\zeta(2(s-11))} D(s) z^{-s} \,\mathrm{d}s.$$
(1.12)

Even though a more general function g(x) is considered (which is differentiable and of order $x^{-\alpha}$, $\alpha > 12$) in [17], but the concrete example is given with $g(x) = e^{-xz}$, which leads to the Bochner modular relation with the residual function containing infinitely many terms. They proved:

Theorem 1.6.1 (Hafner, Stopple) [17, Corr. 2.3] Assume all the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$ are simple. For $z \to 0^+$,

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \tau^{2}(n) e^{-zn} = 12\Gamma(11)z^{-12} + z^{-11-1/4} \sum_{\rho} z^{1/4-\rho/2} \Gamma\left(\frac{\rho}{2} + 11\right) \frac{\zeta(\frac{\rho}{2})}{\zeta'(\rho)} D\left(\frac{\rho}{2} + 11\right)$$
(1.13)
+ $O(z^{-11+1/2})$

with ρ running over the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$.

Clearly, if one assumes the Riemann hypothesis, then Zagier's conjecture follows from the above result [17, Remark]. Here we generalize their work to arbitrary cusp forms.

1.7 Proof of Theorem **1.4.1**

We begin with a few lemmas which will be useful in what follows.

Lemma 1.7.1 (Stirling's formula for gamma function) For $s = \sigma + iT$ in a vertical strip $\alpha \leq \sigma \leq \beta$,

$$|\Gamma(\sigma + iT)| = \sqrt{2\pi} |T|^{\sigma - \frac{1}{2}} e^{-\frac{1}{2}\pi|T|} \left(1 + O\left(\frac{1}{|T|}\right)\right)$$
(1.14)

as $|T| \to \infty$

We can see the proof of this lemma in [26, p. 92].

Lemma 1.7.2 Let T be a sequence with arbitrarily large absolute value such that $|T - \gamma| > \exp(-A_1\gamma/\log \gamma)$, for every ordinate γ of a zero of $\zeta(s)$ where A_1 is some suitable positive constant. Then,

$$\frac{1}{|\zeta(\sigma+iT)|} < e^{A_2T} \tag{1.15}$$

for some suitable constant A_2 .

Proof. From [37, p. 218, Equation (9.7.3)], we have

$$\log |\zeta(\rho + iT)| \ge \sum_{|T-\gamma| \le 1} \log |T-\gamma| + O(\log T).$$

Now choose a sequence of positive numbers T tending to infinity such that $|T - \gamma| > \exp(-A_1 \frac{\gamma}{\log \gamma})$ for every ordinate γ of a zero of $\zeta(s)$, where A_1 is a suitable positive constant. Then

$$\log |\zeta(\sigma + iT)| \ge -\sum_{|T - \gamma| \le 1} A_1 \frac{\gamma}{\log \gamma} + O(\log T) > -A_2 T$$

where $A_2 < \pi/4$ if A_1 is small enough. Hence the results follows.

Lemma 1.7.3 For $s = \sigma + iT$ with $|T| \ge 1$, in a vertical strip $\alpha \le \sigma \le \beta$,

$$|D(s)| \ll |T|^{A(\sigma)+\epsilon},\tag{1.16}$$

for any $\epsilon > 0$, with $A(\sigma)$ being a constant dependent on σ .

Proof. The proof involves utilizing the functional equation (1.3) of D(s) and the Stirling formula for Gamma function.

Lemma 1.7.4 [37, p. 95] For all $\sigma \geq \sigma_0$ there exist a constant $A(\sigma_0)$, such that

$$|\zeta(\sigma + iT)| \ll |T|^{A(\sigma_0)} \tag{1.17}$$

as $T \to \infty$.

Proof. It readily follows from the functional equation (4) of Riemann zeta function.

1.7.1 Proof of the main Theorem **1.4.1**

Proof. The functional equation (1.5) of the Rankin-Selberg *L*-function associated to the cusp form f gives

$$(2\pi)^{-2s}\Gamma(s)L(s,f\otimes f) = (2\pi)^{-2(2k-1-s)}\frac{\Gamma(2k-1-s)\Gamma(k-s)\zeta(2(k-s))}{\Gamma(s-k+1)\zeta(2(s-k+1))}L(2k-1-s,f\otimes f).$$

This would imply that

$$\frac{\Gamma(s)L(s,f\otimes f)}{(4\pi^2)^s} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \frac{\Gamma(2k-1-s)\Gamma(k-s)}{(4\pi^2)^{(2k-1-s)}\Gamma\left(\frac{2k-1}{2}-s\right)} \frac{\zeta(2(k-s))}{\zeta(2k-1-2s)} L(2k-1-s,f\otimes f).$$
(1.18)

Let us assume

$$\lambda_n = \mu_n = 4\pi^2 n,$$

$$\alpha_n = c^2(n),$$

$$\beta_n = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} c^2(n),$$

to make (1.18) more symmetric and denote

$$\varphi(s) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\alpha_n}{\lambda_n^s}, \quad \text{and} \quad \psi(s) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\beta_n}{\mu_n^s}.$$
(1.19)

Then with the above notations,

$$\varphi(s) = (4\pi^2)^{-s} L(s, f \otimes f)$$

= $(4\pi^2)^{-s} \frac{\zeta(s-k+1)}{\zeta(2(s-k+1))} D(s)$, (using (1.8)) (1.20)

has a unique simple pole at s = k and infinitely many poles in the critical strip $k - 1 < \sigma < k - 1/2$. In terms of ϕ and ψ the functional equation (1.18) is,

$$\Gamma(s)\varphi(s) = \frac{\Gamma(2k-1-s)\Gamma(k-s)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{2k-1}{2}-s\right)} \frac{\zeta(2(k-s))}{\zeta(2k-1-2s)} \psi(2k-1-s).$$
(1.21)

The inverse Mellin transform for the Γ -function is

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{c-i\infty}^{c+i\infty} \Gamma(s) x^{-s} ds = \begin{cases} e^{-x} & \text{if } c > 0, \\ e^{-x} - 1 & \text{if } -1 < c < 0 \end{cases}$$

Now applying the inverse Mellin transform, we have (for $\mu > k$)

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} c^2(n) e^{-z\lambda_n} = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(\mu)} \Gamma(s) \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{c^2(n)}{\lambda_n^s} z^{-s} \mathrm{d}s$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(\mu)} \Gamma(s) \varphi(s) z^{-s} \mathrm{d}s.$$
(1.22)

The contour C for the above integration is defined as follows:

C is determined by the line segments (for large real positive *T*) $[\mu - iT, \mu + iT], [\mu + iT, \lambda + iT], [\lambda + iT, \lambda - iT]$ and $[\lambda - iT, \mu - iT]$ where $\mu > k$ and $\lambda = k - 3/2$. Then by applying the residue theorem we get,

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_C \Gamma(s)\varphi(s)z^{-s}ds = \operatorname{Res}_{s=k} \Gamma(s)\varphi(s)z^{-s} + \mathcal{P}(z), \qquad (1.23)$$

where P(z) denotes the residual function consisting of infinitely many terms contributed by the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(2(s-k+1))$.

Firstly, we prove that the horizontal integrals

$$H_1 = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mu+iT}^{\lambda+iT} \Gamma(s)\phi(s) z^{-s} ds$$

and

$$H_2 = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\lambda - iT}^{\mu - iT} \Gamma(s)\phi(s) z^{-s} ds$$

vanish as $T \to \infty$. We have

$$\begin{split} H_1 &= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mu+iT}^{\lambda+iT} \frac{\Gamma(s)\zeta(s-k+1)D(s)}{\zeta(2(s-k+1))(4\pi^2 z)^s} ds \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mu}^{\lambda} \frac{\Gamma(\sigma+iT)\zeta(\sigma-k+1+iT)D(\sigma+iT)}{\zeta(2(\sigma-k+1+iT))(4\pi^2 z)^{\sigma+iT}} \mathrm{d}\sigma. \end{split}$$

Thus

$$|H_1| \ll \int_{\mu}^{\lambda} \frac{|\Gamma(\sigma + iT)| |\zeta(\sigma - k + 1 + iT)| |D(\sigma + iT)|}{|\zeta(2(\sigma - k + 1 + iT))| (4\pi^2 z)^{\sigma}} d\sigma.$$
(1.24)

Now using (1.14), (1.15), (1.16) and (1.17) in (1.24) it is easily seen that,

$$|H_1| \ll |T|^A \exp\left(A_2 T - \frac{1}{2}\pi |T|\right).$$

Thus $H_1 \to 0$ as $T \to \infty$. Similarly one shows that $H_2 \to 0$ as $T \to \infty$. Therefore (1.23) gives,

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} c^2(n) e^{-z\lambda_n} = \operatorname{Res}_{s=k} \Gamma(s)\varphi(s) z^{-s} + \mathcal{P}(z) + I,$$

where

$$I = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(k-3/2)} \frac{\Gamma(2k-1-s)\Gamma(k-s)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{2k-1}{2}-s\right)} \frac{\zeta(2(k-s))}{\zeta(2k-1-2s)} \psi(2k-1-s) z^{-s} \,\mathrm{d}s.$$
(1.25)

The first residual term is (by using (1.20))

$$\operatorname{Res}_{s=k} \Gamma(s)\varphi(s)z^{-s} = \Gamma(k)\frac{(4\pi^2)^{-k}}{\zeta(2)}D(k)z^{-k}.$$
(1.26)

We concentrate on the residual function P(z). It can be written as

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{P}(z) &= \sum_{\rho} \operatorname{Res} \frac{\Gamma(s+k-1)\varphi(s+k-1)}{z^{s+k-1}} \ (s \to s+k-1) \\ &= \sum_{\rho} \operatorname{Res} \frac{\Gamma(s+k-1)\zeta(s)D(s+k-1)}{(4\pi^2 z)^{s+k-1}\zeta(2s)}, \end{split}$$

where ρ runs over all the non-trivial zeros of $\zeta(s)$. As we have assumed that all the zeros of $\zeta(s)$ are simple (Grand simplicity hypothesis 0.3.7), the residue becomes

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\rho/2} = \lim_{s \to \rho/2} \frac{(s - \rho/2)\Gamma(s + k - 1)\zeta(s)D(s + k - 1)}{(4\pi^2 z)^{s + k - 1}\zeta(2s)}$$

$$=\frac{\Gamma(\rho/2+k-1)\zeta(\rho/2)D(\rho/2+k-1)}{(4\pi^2 z)^{\rho/2+k-1}\zeta'(\rho)}.$$

Hence,

$$P(z) = \frac{1}{z^{k-3/4}} \sum_{\rho} \frac{\Gamma(\frac{\rho}{2} + k - 1)\zeta(\frac{\rho}{2})D(\frac{\rho}{2} + k - 1)}{z^{\frac{\rho}{2} - 1/4}\zeta'(\rho)(4\pi^2)^{\frac{\rho}{2} + k - 1}}$$

Now, if we assume Riemann hypothesis 0.3.6 i.e., $\rho = 1/2 + it$ for some real t, then

$$z^{\rho/2-1/4} = z^{it},$$

which is purely oscillatory. This corroborates with Hafner-Stopple's result.

Let us now look at I in (1.25). It may be re-written as

$$I = z^{1-2k} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(k+1/2)} \frac{\Gamma(w)\Gamma(w-k+1)}{\Gamma\left(w+\frac{1}{2}-k\right)} \frac{\zeta(2w-2k+2)}{\zeta(2w-2k+1)} \psi(w) \left(\frac{1}{z}\right)^{-w} (-\mathrm{d}w),$$
(1.27)

where w = 2k - 1 - s.

We look at the functional equation (1.21) once more. The second factor on the right hand side of (1.21) can be expanded into a Dirichlet series which is absolutely convergent for $\sigma = k - 3/2 < k - 1$ and so we dwell on the first gamma factors. Then the integral on the right of (1.27) is a Meijer *G*-function $G_{1,2}^{2,0}(z \mid ...)$.

Now we will make use of the relation (1.9) of G and U functions. The one which is of our interest is

$$G_{1,2}^{2,0}\left(\frac{1}{z} \left| \begin{array}{c} \frac{1}{2} - k \\ 0, 1 - k \end{array} \right) = e^{-z^{-1}} U\left(-\frac{1}{2}, k, \frac{1}{z}\right).$$
(1.28)

Thus I becomes (using (1.28))

$$I = z^{1-2k} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(k+1/2)} \frac{\Gamma(w)\Gamma(w-k+1)}{\Gamma\left(w+\frac{1}{2}-k\right)} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\beta_n}{\mu_n^w} \left(\frac{1}{z}\right)^{-w} (-\mathrm{d}w)$$

(as $\frac{\zeta(2w-2k+2)}{\zeta(2w+2k+1)}$ is bounded on the line $\Re(w) = k + 1/2$.)

$$= z^{1-2k} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_n \int_{(k+1/2)} \frac{\Gamma(w)\Gamma(w-k+1)}{\Gamma\left(w+\frac{1}{2}-k\right)} \left(\frac{\mu_n}{z}\right)^{-w} (-\mathrm{d}w)$$

$$= z^{1-2k} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_n G_{1,2}^{2,0} \left(\frac{\mu_n}{z} \middle| \begin{array}{c} \frac{1}{2} - k \\ 0, 1 - k \end{array} \right)$$
$$= z^{1-2k} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_n e^{-\frac{\mu_n}{z}} U\left(-\frac{1}{2}, k, \frac{\mu_n}{z} \right).$$
(1.29)

This completes the proof of Theorem 1.4.1.

We further refine the result by using first approximation of the U function.

Corollary 1.7.5 Assume all the conditions of Theorem 1.4.1. Then for $z \rightarrow 0^+$, we have

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |c^2(n)| e^{-4\pi^2 n z} = c' z^{-k} + \mathbf{P}(z) + \sum_{i=0}^{k} E_i + O(|z|^{3/2-k}), \qquad (1.30)$$

where

$$c' = \frac{\Gamma(k)D(k)}{(4\pi^2)^k \zeta(2)},$$

$$E_i = z^{1-2k} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_n e^{-\frac{\mu_n}{z}} c_i \left(\frac{\mu_n}{z}\right)^{1/2-i} \quad and$$

$$c_i = (-1)^i \frac{(-1/2)_i (-1/2-k+1)_i}{i!}.$$

Proof. The main term $c'z^{-k}$ has already been calculated in (1.26). We use the well-known asymptotic formula of U [16, p.278] to get the third term. The approximation is

$$U(a,c,z) = \sum_{n=0}^{N} (-1)^n \frac{(a)_n (a-c+1)_n}{n!} z^{-a-n} + O(|z|^{-a-N-1}), \qquad (1.31)$$

where N is any non-negative integer and $-\frac{3}{2}\pi < \arg z < \frac{3}{2}\pi$ with $z \to \infty$. We also use the symbol

$$(a)_n = \frac{a(a+1)\cdots(a+n-1)}{n!}.$$

We use (1.31) in (1.29) and get

$$I = z^{1-2k} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_n e^{-\frac{\mu_n}{z}} \left(\sum_{i=0}^k c_i \left(\frac{\mu_n}{z}\right)^{1/2-i} + O\left(\left|\frac{\mu_n}{z}\right|^{1/2-k-1} \right) \right),$$

where

$$c_i = (-1)^i \frac{(-1/2)_i (-1/2 - k + 1)_i}{i!}$$

Let us split

$$I = \sum_{i=0}^{k} E_i + E$$

with

$$E_{i} = z^{1-2k} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_{n} e^{-\frac{\mu_{n}}{z}} c_{i} \left(\frac{\mu_{n}}{z}\right)^{1/2-i}$$
$$E = z^{1-2k} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_{n} e^{-\frac{\mu_{n}}{z}} O\left(\left|\frac{\mu_{n}}{z}\right|^{1/2-k-1}\right).$$

We want $E = O\left(|z|^{3/2-k}\right)$ and for that we need to check the convergence of $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\beta_n e^{-\frac{\mu_n}{z}}}{\mu_n^{k+1/2}}$. For this purpose, we use Deligne's well-known bound for the growth of the Fourier coefficients of a cusp form, i.e.,

$$|c(n)| \le n^{(k-1)/2} d(n),$$

where d(n) is the number of divisors of n and we know that $d(n) = O(n^{\epsilon})$ for any $\epsilon > 0$. Now

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\beta_n e^{-\frac{\mu_n}{z}}}{\mu_n^{k+1/2}} \le \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{c^2(n)}{n^{k+1/2}}$$
$$\le \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{n^{k-1+\epsilon}}{n^{k+1/2}}$$
$$= \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{n^{3/2-\epsilon}}.$$

The last series in the above sequel is convergent for any $0 < \epsilon < 1/2$. We end this section with a couple of useful remarks.

Remark 1.7.6 One can easily show that, $E_i \sim k_i z^{1-k}$ for each $0 \leq i \leq k$, where k_i 's are some constants. We calculate E_0 , and the estimation of the other E_i 's follow similarly.

$$E_0 = z^{1-2k} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \beta_n \sqrt{\frac{\mu_n}{z}} e^{-\frac{\mu_n}{z}}$$
$$= z^{1/2-2k} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(c)} \Gamma(s) \psi\left(s - \frac{1}{2}\right) \left(\frac{1}{z}\right)^{-s} \mathrm{d}s$$
$$\sim z^{1/2-2k} \operatorname{Res}_{s=k+1/2} \Gamma(s) \psi\left(s - \frac{1}{2}\right) \left(\frac{1}{z}\right)^{-s}$$
$$\sim k_0 z^{1-k}.$$

The constant k_0 is easily calculable and depends on the weight of the particular cusp form in consideration.

$$\begin{aligned} k_0 &= \operatorname{Res}_{w=k} \Gamma\left(w + \frac{1}{2}\right) \psi(w) \\ &= \operatorname{Res}_{w=k} \Gamma\left(w + \frac{1}{2}\right) \frac{\Gamma(w - k + \frac{1}{2})}{\Gamma(w - k + 1)} \frac{\zeta(2(w - k) + 1)}{\zeta(2(w - k + 1))} \Gamma\left(2k - 1 - w\right) \varphi(2k - 1 - w) \\ &= \operatorname{Res}_{w=k} \zeta(2(w - k) + 1) \Gamma(k - 1) \Gamma(k + \frac{1}{2}) \frac{6\sqrt{\pi}}{\pi^2} \varphi(k - 1) \\ &= 3\Gamma(k - 1) \Gamma(k + \frac{1}{2}) \frac{D(k - 1)}{\pi^{3/2} (4\pi^2)^{k - 1}}. \end{aligned}$$

Remark 1.7.7 We must choose $\frac{z}{4\pi^2}$ in place of z in (1.30), as our sequence is $\lambda_n = 4\pi^2 n$, and with this choice

$$c' = \frac{\Gamma(k)D(k)}{\zeta(2)}.$$

Thus (1.13) can be recovered up to the treatment of the sum of residues, which is of the order z^{-k+1} (according to [17]). A closer analysis of a more general case has been done in [32].

1.8 Conclusion

Hafner and Stopple [17] studied a general case of the function g with the concrete example of the exponential function as is stated after (1.12). There are many

other interesting cases of such modular-type relation, each of which will lead to some intriguing results. In our case, this exhibits an interesting phenomenon involving the *G*-function $G_{1,3}^{2,0}$. In a particular degenerate case $G_{1,3}^{2,0}$ [20, p.245] can be written as,

$$G_{1,3}^{2,0} \left(z \begin{vmatrix} c \\ a, b, c \end{vmatrix} \right)$$

$$= z^{\frac{1}{2}(a+b)} \left\{ -\sin((c-b)\pi) Y_{a-b}(2\sqrt{z}) + \cos((c-b)\pi) J_{a-b}(2\sqrt{z}) \right\}$$
(1.32)

involving J_n and Y_n which are Bessel functions of the first and second kind respectively.

Here we concentrated on studying the integral

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(c)} \Gamma(s) \varphi(s) z^{-s} \mathrm{d}s.$$

Instead, if we had

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(c)} \frac{\Gamma(s)}{\Gamma(s+\rho+1)} \varphi(s) z^{-s} \,\mathrm{d}s,$$

then we would have got

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(c)} \frac{\Gamma(s)}{\Gamma(s+\rho+1)} \varphi(s) z^{-s} \, \mathrm{d}s = \operatorname{Res}_{s=k} \frac{\Gamma(s)}{\Gamma(s+\rho+1)} \varphi(s) z^{-s} + \mathrm{P}(z) + \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(k-3/2)} \frac{\Gamma(2k-1-s)\Gamma(k-s)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{2k-1}{2}-s\right)\Gamma(s+\rho+1)} \frac{\zeta(2(k-s))}{\zeta(2k-1-2s)} \psi(2k-1-s) z^{-s} \, \mathrm{d}s.$$
(1.33)

The last integral on the right-hand side of (1.33) becomes

$$z^{1-2k} \\ \cdot \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(k+1/2)} \frac{\Gamma(w)\Gamma(w-k+1)}{\Gamma\left(w+\frac{1}{2}-k\right)\Gamma(2k+\rho-w)} \frac{\zeta(2w-2k+2)}{\zeta(2w+2k+1)} \psi(w) \left(\frac{1}{z}\right)^{-w} \mathrm{d}w$$

and corresponds to (1.27). In terms of the G-function, this becomes

$$G_{1,3}^{2,0}\left(\frac{1}{z} \middle| \begin{array}{c} \frac{1}{2} - k \\ 0, 1 - k, 1 - (2k + \rho) \end{array}\right).$$
(1.34)

This corresponds to our previous relation (1.9). Interestingly, in the special case $\rho = -k + \frac{1}{2}$, the *G*-function $G_{1,3}^{2,0}(\frac{1}{z}|...)$ as in (1.34), can be explicitly calculated by (1.32).

1.9 Future Work

Our ongoing work is to try to extend the results in the thesis to any cusp form for congruence subgroup. In that case the asymptotic expansion of the Lambert series \sim

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |c^2(n)| \exp(-nz), \quad z \to 0^+,$$

can be expressed in terms of non-trivial zeros of $L(s, \chi)$, where c(n) is the *n*th Fourier coefficient of a cusp form f for congruence subgroup.

It would also be interesting to study the problem for different classes of modular forms.

CHAPTER 2

Limiting values of Lambert series and the secant zeta function

In this chapter, we discuss the cotangent and secant zeta functions and their generalizations. Recently, Lalín, Rodrigue and Rogers have studied the secant zeta function and its convergence. They found many interesting values of the secant zeta function at some particular quadratic irrational numbers. They also gave modular transformation properties of the secant zeta function. We have tried to generalize the secant zeta function as a Lambert series and proved a generalized result for Lambert series, from which the main result of Lalín et al. follows as a corollary, using the theory of generalized Dedekind eta-function, developed by Lewittes, Berndt and Arakawa.

2.1 Introduction

The Dedekind eta-function and its limiting values have been considered by several authors starting from Riemann's posthumous fragment [31], Wintner [39] and later by Reyna [30] and Wang [38]. There are many generalizations of the Dedekind eta-function as a Lambert series including that of Lewittes [23], Berndt [3] and Arakawa [1, 2]. In particular cases, they reduce to the cotangent or the cosecant zeta function.

The values of $\zeta(s)$ at positive even integers is given by:

Theorem 2.1.1 (Euler) For any positive integer k,

$$\zeta(2k) = \frac{(-1)^{k+1} B_{2k} \pi^{2k}}{2(2k)!},$$

where B_{2k} is a Bernoulli number.

Thus $\zeta(2k) \in \pi^{2k}\mathbb{Q}$, as B_{2n} is a rational number. But, unfortunately for $\zeta(2n+1)$ we do not have such a simple result. Still, $\zeta(2n+1)$ does satisfy some other nice relations and it can be found in Ramanujan's second notebook [5, pp. 275–276]. Immediately, after seeing the above theorem, one can ask

Question 2.1.2 Is it true that

$$\zeta(2k+1) \in \pi^{2k+1}\mathbb{Q},$$

for any positive integer k?

This is an unsolved problem till now. It is even very difficult to show that a particular value of $\zeta(2n+1)$ is an irrational number.

2.2 Cotangent zeta function

Lerch [22] in 1904 introduced the cotangent zeta function for an algebraic irrational number z and an odd positive integer s as

$$\xi(z,s) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\cot(n\pi z)}{n^s}.$$

He stated the following functional equation for the cotangent zeta function, but without proof.

Theorem 2.2.1 (Lerch, [22]) For any algebraic irrational number z and sufficiently large positive integer k = k(z), we have

$$\xi(z, 2k+1) + z^{2k}\xi\left(\frac{1}{z}, 2k+1\right) = (2\pi)^{2k+1}\phi(z, 2k+1),$$
(2.1)

where

$$\phi(z,n) := \sum_{i=0}^{n+1} \frac{B_i B_{n+1-j}}{j!(n+1-j)!} z^{j-1},$$

where B_i is the *i*-th Bernoulli number.

Berndt [4], in 1973, focused on the cotangent zeta function for general $s \in \mathbb{C}$, and proved the Lerch's functional equation for cotangent zeta function. He found many interesting explicit formulas for $\xi(z, s)$ when z is a quadratic irrational and $s \geq 3$ an odd integer. One such pleasing formula is:

$$\xi\left(\frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2},3\right) = -\frac{\pi^3}{45\sqrt{5}}.$$

In fact Berndt's work implies that $\sqrt{j}\xi(\sqrt{j},s)\pi^{-s} \in \mathbb{Q}$, where j is any positive integer and $s \geq 3$ an odd integer. In 1988, Arakawa [2] also studied the analytic continuation and a functional equation of the cotangent zeta function.

2.3 Secant zeta function

Recently, Lalín et al. [21] considered the secant zeta function

$$\psi(z,s) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\sec(n\pi z)}{n^s}$$
(2.2)

and found its special values at some particular quadratic irrational arguments. They proved the following results.

Theorem 2.3.1 (Lalín, Rodrigue, Rogers) [32, **Theorem 1**] The series (2.2) is absolutely convergent in the following cases:

- 1. When $z = \frac{p}{q}$ a rational number with q odd and s > 1.
- 2. When z is an algebraic irrational number, and $s \geq 2$.

To prove this theorem, they have used the celebrated Thue-Siegel-Roth theorem.

Theorem 2.3.2 (Lalín, Rodrigue, Rogers) [32, **Theorem 3**] Let E_m denote the Euler numbers, and let B_m denote the Bernoulli numbers. Suppose that

l is an even positive integer. Then for appropriate values of α :

$$(\alpha+1)^{l-1}\psi\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1},l\right) - (-\alpha+1)^{l-1}\psi\left(\frac{\alpha}{-\alpha+1},l\right) = \frac{(\pi i)^k}{k!} \sum_{n=0}^l (2^{n-1}-1)B_n E_{k-n} \binom{l}{n} [(1+\alpha)^{n-1} - (1-\alpha)^{n-1}].$$
(2.3)

They found the values of the secant zeta function at some quadratic irrational numbers. For $j \in \mathbb{Z}$,

$$\psi(\sqrt{2j(2j+1)}, 2) = (3j+1)\frac{\pi^2}{6},$$

$$\psi(\sqrt{8j(2j+1)}, 2) = \frac{\pi^2}{6},$$

$$\psi(\sqrt{2j(2j+1)}, 4) = \frac{75j^2 + 46j + 6}{8j+3}\frac{\pi^4}{180}.$$

(2.4)

After observing these values, they conjectured that

Conjecture 2.3.3 (Lalin, Rodrigue, Rogers) [21, Cojecture 1] If j is any positive integer and s is an even positive integer, then

$$\psi(\sqrt{j},s)\pi^{-s} \in \mathbb{Q}.$$

By a clever use of residue theorem, Berndt and Straub [7] proved the above functional equation (2.3) and from it they derived

$$\psi(\sqrt{r}, s)\pi^{-s} \in \mathbb{Q}, \quad (r \in \mathbb{Q}^+, s \in 2\mathbb{N}).$$

Furthermore, they connected the secant Dirichlet series with Eichler integrals of Eisenstein series and checked uni-modularity of period polynomials. On the other hand, Charollis and Greenberg [10] related the secant Dirichlet series $\psi(\alpha, s)$ to the generalized eta-function which was studied by Arakawa [1]. They proved that for $s \in 2\mathbb{N}$,

$$\psi(\alpha, s)\pi^{-s} \in \mathbb{Q}(\alpha)$$

for all real quadratic irrationals α . They used Arakawa's result to give an explicit formula for $\psi(\alpha, s)$ for real quadratic irrational numbers α .

In this chapter, we will introduce a generalization of the secant zeta function as a Lambert series. Using the theory of generalized Dedekind eta-function due to Lewittes [23], Berndt [3] and Arakawa [1], we shall give a generalization of the Theorem 2.3.2.

We begin by briefly describing the theory of Generalized Dedekind etafunction, developed by Lewittes [23], Berndt [3] and Arakawa[1], which is a main tool in our study.

2.4 Work of Lewittes and Berndt

Lewittes and Berndt treat the case of the upper half-plane \mathbb{H} while Arakawa treats the case of upper half plane limiting to an algebraic irrational number. Hereafter we use the following notations:

$$e[w] := \exp(2\pi i w), \quad w \in \mathbb{C},$$

$$\langle x \rangle \in \mathbb{R}, \quad 0 < \langle x \rangle \le 1, \quad x - \langle x \rangle \in \mathbb{Z},$$

$$\{x\} \in \mathbb{R}, \quad 0 \le \{x\} < 1, \quad x - \{x\} \in \mathbb{Z}$$

Lewittes [23] defined the generalization of the Dedekind eta-function as a Lambert series. For a pair (r_1, r_2) of real numbers, $z \in \mathbb{H}$ and arbitrary $s \in \mathbb{C}$, he considered the series

$$A(z, s, r_1, r_2) := \sum_{m > -r_1} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z],$$
(2.5)

where the first summation is over all integers m with $m > -r_1$. He also introduced its associate as

$$H(z, s, r_1, r_2) := A(z, s, r_1, r_2) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] A(z, s, -r_1, -r_2).$$
(2.6)

Let $s = r_1 = r_2 = 0$. Put A(z, 0, 0, 0) = A(z), then H(z, 0, 0, 0) = 2A(z). Using the product definition (0.4.4) of $\eta(z)$, it is easy to show that

$$\log(\eta(z)) = \frac{\pi i}{12} - A(z)$$

Let us see a couple of examples.

Example 2.4.1 For special choices of parameters r_1 and r_2 , the A and H-functions reduce to the cosecant and cotangent zeta functions.

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{\left(1+e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right)}H\left(z,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) &= A\left(z,s,\frac{1}{2},0\right) \\ &= \sum_{m>-\frac{1}{2}}\sum_{k=1}^{\infty}k^{s-1}e\left[k\left(m+\frac{1}{2}\right)z\right] \\ &= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty}k^{s-1}\frac{e\left[\frac{1}{2}kz\right]}{1-e[kz]} \\ &= \frac{i}{2}\sum_{k=1}^{\infty}\frac{\operatorname{cosec}(\pi kz)}{k^{1-s}}.\end{aligned}$$

Also,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{\left(1+e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right)}H(z,s,(1,0)) &= A(z,s,1,0) \\ &= \sum_{m>-1}\sum_{k=1}^{\infty}k^{s-1}e[k(m+1)z] \\ &= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty}k^{s-1}\frac{e[kz]}{1-e[kz]} \\ &= \frac{1}{2}\sum_{k=1}^{\infty}k^{s-1}\left\{\frac{1+e[kz]}{1-e[kz]} - 1\right\} \\ &= \frac{i}{2}\sum_{k=1}^{\infty}\frac{\cot\pi kz}{k^{1-s}} - \frac{1}{2}\zeta(1-s). \end{aligned}$$

Some more definitions will be required.

Definition 2.4.1 (Hurwitz zeta function) For a positive number *a*, the Hurwitz zeta function

$$\zeta(s,a) := \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (n+a)^{-s}, \quad \Re(s) > 1.$$
(2.7)

Definition 2.4.2 Let Ω denote the characteristic function of integers, i.e.

$$\Omega(a) := \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } a \in \mathbb{Z}, \\ 0, & \text{if } a \notin \mathbb{Z}. \end{cases}$$
(2.8)

For any positive number λ , let $I(\lambda, \infty)$ denote the integration path consisting of the oriented line segment $(+\infty, \lambda)$, the positively-oriented circle of radius λ with center at the origin, and the oriented line segment $(\lambda, +\infty)$. Let

$$G_2(z, (\omega_1, \omega_2); t) := \frac{\exp(-zt)}{(1 - \exp(-\omega_1 t))(1 - \exp(-\omega_2 t))}$$
(2.9)

for any pair (ω_1, ω_2) of positive numbers and for $z, t \in \mathbb{C}$. Berndt [3] proved the following transformation formula.

Theorem 2.4.3 (Berndt) [3, **Theorem 2**] Let $V = \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ with c > 0. For any pair (r_1, r_2) of real numbers, set $R_1 = r_1 a + r_2 c, R_2 =$ $r_1 b + r_2 d, \rho = \{R_2\}c - \{R_1\}d$. For $z \in \mathbb{H}$ with $c \Re(z) + d > 0$ let $\beta = cz + d$. Then for arbitrary $s \in \mathbb{C}$, we have

$$\beta^{-s}H(Vz,s,r_1,r_2) - H(z,s,R_1,R_2)$$

$$= -\Omega(r_1)(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right]\beta^{-s}\Gamma(s)\left(\zeta(s,\langle r_2\rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\zeta(s,\langle -r_2\rangle)\right)$$

$$+ \Omega(R_1)(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]\Gamma(s)\left(\zeta(s,\langle -R_2\rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\zeta(s,\langle R_2\rangle)\right)$$

$$+ (2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L(z,s,R_1,R_2,c,d),$$

where

$$L(z, s, R_1, R_2, c, d)$$

$$= -\sum_{j=1}^{c} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(1 - \{\frac{(jd+\varrho)}{c}\} + \frac{(cz+d)(j-\{R_1\})}{c})t)}{(1 - \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-(cz+d)t))} dt,$$

$$\left(0 < \lambda < 2\pi, \frac{2\pi}{|\beta|}\right).$$
(2.10)

Here, $\log t$ is understood to be real-valued on the upper segment $(+\infty, \lambda)$ of $I(\lambda, \infty)$.

2.5 Work of Arakawa

Arakawa studied certain Lambert series associated to a complex variable s and an irrational real algebraic number α . Those Lambert series are defined as limiting (boundary) values of the generalized Dedekind eta-functions studied by Berndt [3]. Arakawa obtained transformation formulae under the action of SL(2, Z) on those α .

For an irrational real algebraic number α and a pair (p,q) of real numbers, Arakawa [1] introduced a generalized eta-function defined as

$$\eta(\alpha, s, p, q) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e[n(p\alpha + q)]}{1 - e[n\alpha]}, \quad s \in \mathbb{C},$$
(2.11)

and its associate by

$$H(\alpha, s, (p, q)) := \eta(\alpha, s, \langle p \rangle, q) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \eta(\alpha, s, \langle -p \rangle, -q).$$
(2.12)

Example 2.5.1 Again, if we consider (p,q) = (1/2,0) and (p,q) = (1,0), then also we will get the cosecant and cotangent zeta function.

$$\frac{1}{\left(1+e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right)}H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) = \eta\left(\alpha,s,\frac{1}{2},0\right)$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} \frac{e\left[\frac{1}{2}k\alpha\right]}{1-e[k\alpha]}$$
$$= \frac{i}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\operatorname{cosec}(\pi k\alpha)}{k^{1-s}},$$

 $\quad \text{and} \quad$

$$\frac{1}{\left(1+e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right)}H(\alpha, s, (1, 0)) = \eta(\alpha, s, 1, 0)$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} \frac{e[kz]}{1-e[kz]}$$
$$= \frac{i}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\cot \pi kz}{k^{1-s}} - \frac{1}{2}\zeta(1-s),$$

where $s \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\Re(s) < 0$.

Theorem 2.5.1 (Arakawa) [1, Lemma 1 and Theorem 2] Suppose $\alpha \in \mathbb{R} \cap \overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ and $\alpha \notin \mathbb{Q}$. Then the infinite series $\eta(\alpha, s, p, q)$ is absolutely convergent if $\Re(s) < 0$. If, in addition, $[\mathbb{Q}(\alpha) : \mathbb{Q}] = 2$ and $(p,q) \in \mathbb{Q}^2$ then $H(\alpha, s, p, q)$ has analytic continuation to $\mathbb{C} - \{0\}$, and the singularity at s = 0 is at worst a simple pole.

Arakawa proved the absolute convergence of $\eta(\alpha, s, p, q)$ for $\Re(s) < 0$, by using the Thue-Siegel-Roth theorem.

Consider the generalized eta-function

$$\eta(z, s, p, q) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e[n(pz+q)]}{1 - e[nz]}, \qquad s \in \mathbb{C},$$
(2.13)

corresponding to (2.11), for $z \in \mathbb{H}$ and a pair $(p,q) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ with p > 0. Then one can see that this series is absolutely convergent for arbitrary $s \in \mathbb{C}$. It can be easily checked that there is a link between the infinite series $A(z, s, r_1, r_2)$ and $\eta(z, s, r_1, r_2)$.

Lemma 2.5.2 For any pair $(r_1, r_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ and $z \in \mathbb{H}$, we have

$$A(z, s, r_1, r_2) = \eta(z, s, \langle r_1 \rangle, r_2), \quad s \in \mathbb{C}.$$

Now from the definition of H-function (2.6), we have

$$H(z, s, r_1, r_2) = A(z, s, r_1, r_2) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] A(z, s, -r_1, -r_2).$$

Hence using Lemma 2.5.2, we get

$$H(z, s, r_1, r_2) = \eta(z, s, \langle r_1 \rangle, r_2) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \eta(z, s, \langle -r_1 \rangle, -r_2).$$

Similarity, we have

Lemma 2.5.3 For any algebraic irrational number α and a pair $(p,q) \in \mathbb{R}^2$,

$$A(\alpha, s, p, q) = \eta(\alpha, s, \langle p \rangle, q)$$
 with $\Re(s) < 0.$

Again by the definition of H-function (2.12)(due to Arakawa), we have

$$H(\alpha, s, p, q) = \eta(\alpha, s, \langle p \rangle, q) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \eta(\alpha, s, \langle -p \rangle, q).$$

Therefore, by the Lemma 2.5.3, we get

$$H(\alpha, s, p, q) = A(\alpha, s, p, q) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] A(\alpha, s, -p, q).$$

Proposition 2.5.4 (Arakawa) [1, **Proposition 1**] Let $V = \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in$ $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ and α be an irrational real algebraic number and $(p,q) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ with p > 0. Let $z = \alpha + iy$ with y > 0. Set $z^* = Vz$ and $\beta = V\alpha = (a\alpha + b)(c\alpha + d)^{-1}$. If $\Re(s) < -3$, then

$$\lim_{y\to 0^+}\eta(z^*,s,p,q)=\eta(\beta,s,p,q)$$

Arakawa obtained the following transformation formulae for $H(\alpha, s, (p, q))$, by virtue of the Theorem 2.4.3 of Berndt and Proposition 2.5.4.

Theorem 2.5.5 (Arakawa) [1, **Theorem 1**] Let α be any real algebraic irrational, and let $V = \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in SL(2, \mathbb{Z})$ with c > 0 such that $\beta := c\alpha + d > 0$. For any pair (p,q) of real numbers, set p' = pa + qc, q' = pb + qd and $\rho = \{q'\}c - \{p'\}d$. Then for $\Re(s) < 0$,

$$D_{1}(V,\alpha,s,(p,q)) := \beta^{-s}H(V\alpha,s,(p,q)) - H(\alpha,s,(p,q)V)$$

$$= \beta^{-s}H(V\alpha,s,(p,q)) - H(\alpha,s,(p',q'))$$

$$= -\Omega(p)(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right]\beta^{-s}\Gamma(s)\left(\zeta(s,\langle q \rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\zeta(s,\langle -q \rangle)\right)$$

$$+ \Omega(p')(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]\Gamma(s)\left(\zeta(s,\langle -q' \rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\zeta(s,\langle q' \rangle)\right)$$

$$+ (2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L(\alpha,s,(p',q'),c,d),$$

$$(2.14)$$

where

$$L(\alpha, s, p', q', c, d)$$

$$= -\sum_{j=1}^{c} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} G_2 \left(1 - \left\{ \frac{(jd+\rho)}{c} \right\} + \frac{(j-\{p'\})\beta}{c}, \ (1, \ \beta); \ t \right) dt$$
(2.15)

$$\left(0 < \lambda < 2\pi, \frac{2\pi}{\beta}\right).$$

Berndt [3, p. 499] found the special values of $L(\alpha, s, (p', q'), c, d)$ at non-negative integral arguments s = -m,

$$L(\alpha, -m, (p', q'), c, d) = \frac{2\pi i}{(m+2)!} \sum_{j=1}^{c} \sum_{k=0}^{m+2} {m+2 \choose k} B_k \left(\frac{j-\{p'\}}{c}\right) \bar{B}_{m+2-k} \left(\frac{jd+\rho}{c}\right) (-\beta)^{k-1},$$

where $B_n(x)$ denotes the *n*th Bernoulli polynomial and $\overline{B}_n(x) = B_n(\{x\})$.

Lemma 2.5.6 (Arakawa) [1, **Lemma 4**] Let α be an irrational number in a real quadratic field $\mathbb{Q}(\Delta)$ and let (p,q) be a pair of rational numbers. Then there exist a totally positive unit β of $\mathbb{Q}(\Delta)$ and an element $V = \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix}$ of $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ which satisfy the conditions:

(i) c > 0,

(ii)
$$(p,q)V \equiv (p,q) \mod 1$$
,

(iii)
$$\beta \begin{pmatrix} \alpha \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} = V \begin{pmatrix} \alpha \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

We choose such a $\beta \in \mathbb{Q}(\Delta)$ and $V \in SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ i.e., which satisfy the conditions of the Lemma 2.5.6. Then using condition (ii), we have

$$H(\alpha, s, (p, q)) = H(\alpha, s, (p, q)V).$$

Since $V\alpha = \alpha$ and c > 0, we can see easily from Theorem 2.5.5 that,

$$H(\alpha, s, (p, q)) = -\Omega(p)(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right]\Gamma(s)\zeta(s, \langle q \rangle)$$

$$+\Omega(p)(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]\Gamma(s)\zeta(s, \langle q \rangle)\frac{1-e\left[s\right]\beta^{-s}}{\beta^{-s}-1}$$

$$+\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{\beta^{-s}-1}L(\alpha, s, (p, q), c, d).$$

$$(2.16)$$

Example 2.5.2 Let α, β and V as in Lemma 2.5.6, and with (p,q) = (1,0) and

(p,q) = (1/2,0). Then

$$\begin{split} H(\alpha, s, (1, 0)) &= (2\pi)^{-s} \left(-e \left[\frac{s}{4} \right] + e \left[-\frac{s}{4} \right] \frac{1 - e \left[s \right] \beta^{-s}}{\beta^{-s} - 1} \right) \Gamma(s) \zeta(s) \\ &+ \frac{(2\pi)^{-s} e \left[-\frac{s}{4} \right]}{\beta^{-s} - 1} L(\alpha, s, (1, 0), c, d), \\ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0 \right) \right) &= \frac{(2\pi)^{-s} e \left[-\frac{s}{4} \right]}{\beta^{-s} - 1} L(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0 \right), c, d). \end{split}$$

2.5.1 Values at some particular matrices

We fix the following matrices

$$V_0 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, V_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } V_2 = V_0^2 V_1^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0 \\ 1 & -1 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(2.17)

Example 2.5.3 Theorem 2.5.5 gives the following:

$$D_{1}(V_{0}, \alpha, s, (p, q)) = \alpha^{-s} H\left(\frac{-1}{\alpha}, s, (p, q)\right) - H(\alpha, s, (q, -p))$$

$$= -\Omega(p)(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right] \alpha^{-s} \Gamma(s) \left(\zeta(s, \langle q \rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \zeta(s, \langle -q \rangle)\right)$$

$$+ \Omega(q)(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Gamma(s) \left(\zeta(s, \langle p \rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \zeta(s, \langle -p \rangle)\right)$$

$$+ (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] L(\alpha, s, (q, -p), 1, 0) ,$$

$$(2.18)$$

$$D_{1}(V_{1}, \alpha, s, (p, q)) = (\alpha + 1)^{-s} H\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha + 1}, s, (p, q)\right) - H(\alpha, s, (p + q, q))$$

$$= -\Omega(p)(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right](\alpha + 1)^{-s}\Gamma(s)\left(\zeta(s, \langle q \rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\zeta(s, \langle -q \rangle)\right)$$

$$+ \Omega(p + q)(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]\Gamma(s)\left(\zeta(s, \langle -q \rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\zeta(s, \langle q \rangle)\right)$$

$$+ (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L(\alpha, s, (p + q, q), 1, 1),$$

$$(2.19)$$

 $\quad \text{and} \quad$

$$D_{1}(V_{2},\alpha,s,(p,q)) = (\alpha-1)^{-s}H\left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha-1},s,(p,q)\right) - H(\alpha,s,(-p+q,-q))$$

$$= -\Omega(p)(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right](\alpha-1)^{-s}\Gamma(s)\left(\zeta(s,\langle q\rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\zeta(s,\langle -q\rangle)\right)$$

$$+ \Omega(-p+q)(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]\Gamma(s)\left(\zeta(s,\langle q\rangle) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\zeta(s,\langle -q\rangle)\right)$$

$$+ (2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L(\alpha,s,(-p+q,-q),1,-1).$$
(2.20)

In particular, when (p,q) = (1,0), we have

$$\begin{split} D_1 \left(V_0, \alpha, s, (1,0) \right) = & \left(2\pi \right)^{-s} e\left[\frac{s}{4} \right] \left\{ e\left[-\frac{s}{2} \right] - \alpha^{-s} \right\} \Gamma(s) \left(1 + e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right] \right) \zeta(s) \\ & + (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4} \right] L(\alpha, s, (0,-1), 1, 0), \end{split}$$

$$D_1(V_1, \alpha, s, (1, 0)) = (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right] \left\{ e\left[-\frac{s}{2}\right] - (\alpha + 1)^{-s} \right\} \Gamma(s) \left(1 + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) \zeta(s) + (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] L(\alpha, s, (1, 0), 1, 1),$$

$$D_1(V_2, \alpha, s, (1,0)) = (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right] \left\{ e\left[-\frac{s}{2}\right] - (\alpha - 1)^{-s} \right\} \Gamma(s) \left(1 + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) \zeta(s) + (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] L(\alpha, s, (-1,0), 1, -1).$$

If we choose (p,q) = (1/2,0), we get

$$\begin{split} D_1\left(V_0,\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) &= \alpha^{-s}H\left(\frac{-1}{\alpha},s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha,s,\left(0,-\frac{1}{2}\right)\right) \\ &= (2\pi)^{-s}\left(e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right] + e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]\right)\Gamma(s)\zeta\left(s,\frac{1}{2}\right) \\ &+ (2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L\left(\alpha,s,\left(0,-\frac{1}{2}\right),1,0\right), \\ D_1\left(V_1,\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) &= (\alpha+1)^{-s}H\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1},s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) \\ &= (2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right),1,1\right), \end{split}$$

$$D_1\left(V_2,\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) = (\alpha-1)^{-s}H\left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha-1},s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha,s,\left(-\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right)$$
$$= (2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L\left(\alpha,s,\left(-\frac{1}{2},0\right),1,-1\right).$$

Note that for non-negative integers m, we have the following explicit formulae for V_j , where j = 0, 1, 2,

$$L(\alpha, -m, (1, 0)V_j, c, d)$$

$$= \frac{2\pi i}{(m+2)!} \sum_{k=0}^{m+2} {m+2 \choose k} B_k(1)\bar{B}_{m+2-k}(1)(-\beta)^{k-1},$$

$$L\left(\alpha, -m, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0\right)V_j, c, d\right)$$

$$= \frac{2\pi i}{(m+2)!} \sum_{k=0}^{m+2} {m+2 \choose k} B_k\left(\frac{1}{2}\right)\bar{B}_{m+2-k}\left(\frac{1}{2}\right)(-\beta)^{k-1}$$

2.6 Generalization of the secant zeta function

We introduce two Lambert series corresponding to (2.11) and (2.5). These include the generalizations of secant and tangent zeta functions as will be shown in Example 2.6.1 below. Let α be any algebraic irrational number and (p,q) a pair of real numbers. Then we define the series η^* by

$$\eta^*(\alpha, s, p, q) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e[n(p\alpha + q)]}{1 + e[n\alpha]}, \qquad \Re(s) < 0, \tag{2.21}$$

and another infinite series A^* by

$$A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2) := \sum_{m > -r_1} (-1)^m \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z]$$
(2.22)

for a pair $(r_1, r_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$, $z \in \mathbb{H}$ and $s \in \mathbb{C}$.

Example 2.6.1 If we take $(r_1, r_2) = (1, 0)$ and $(\frac{1}{2}, 0)$, then (2.22) becomes

$$\begin{aligned} A^*(\alpha, s, 1, 0) &= \eta^*(\alpha, s, 1, 0) \\ &= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} \frac{e[k\alpha]}{1 + e[k\alpha]} \end{aligned}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} \left(\frac{e[k\alpha] - 1}{1 + e[k\alpha]} + 1 \right)$$
$$= \frac{i}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} \tan \pi k\alpha + \frac{1}{2} \zeta(1 - s),$$

and

$$A^*\left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) = \eta\left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} \frac{1}{\cos \pi k \alpha}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \psi(\alpha, 1-s)$$
(2.23)

respectively.

By virtue of the results of Lewittes, Berndt and Arakawa, we have the following results.

Lemma 2.6.1 Let α be an algebraic irrational number and (p,q) be a pair of real numbers. The series $\eta^*(\alpha, s, p, q)$ is absolutely convergent, if $s \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\Re(s) < 0$.

Proof. One can prove this result applying the Thue-Siegel-Roth theorem, in a similar manner to Arakawa's procedure for proving the absolute convergence of the series $\eta(\alpha, s, p, q)$.

Lemma 2.6.2 If $z \in \mathbb{H}$ and a pair $(p,q) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ with p > 0, then the series $\eta^*(z, s, p, q)$ is absolutely convergent for any $s \in \mathbb{C}$.

Proof. Since $z \in \mathbb{H}$, assume z = x + iy with y > 0. We have

$$\eta^*(z, s, p, q) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e[n(pz+q)]}{1+e[nz]}$$
$$= \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} (-1)^m e[nq+n(m+p)z].$$

Thus,

$$\begin{split} \eta^*(z,s,p,q) &| \leq \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \exp(-2\pi n(m+p)y) \\ &\leq \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{K!}{(2\pi n(m+p)y)^K} \\ &\leq \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{C}{n^K} < \infty, \end{split}$$

where C is some constant and we can choose a large enough positive integer K such that $K > \Re(s)$ for given any $s \in \mathbb{C}$.

Lemma 2.6.3 Let $z \in \mathbb{H}$ and α be an irrational algebraic number. Then for any pair of real numbers (r_1, r_2) , we have

$$A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2) = (-1)^{-r_1 + \langle r_1 \rangle} \eta^*(z, s, \langle r_1 \rangle, r_2) \quad \text{for} \quad s \in \mathbb{C},$$

and

$$A^*(\alpha, s, r_1, r_2) = (-1)^{-r_1 + \langle r_1 \rangle} \eta^*(\alpha, s, \langle r_1 \rangle, r_2) \quad \text{for} \quad \Re(\mathbf{s}) < 0.$$

Proof. If $r_1 \in \mathbb{Z}$, then $m > -r_1$ implies $m = -r_1 + r$ for $r = 1, 2, 3, \cdots$. By the definition of $A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2)$, we know

$$\begin{aligned} A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2) &= \sum_{m > -r_1} (-1)^m \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z] \\ &= \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} \sum_{r=1}^\infty (-1)^{-r_1+r} e[kr_2 + krz] \\ &= (-1)^{-r_1+1} \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + kz] \sum_{r=0}^\infty (-1)^r e[krz] \\ &= (-1)^{-r_1+1} \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} \frac{e[kr_2 + kz]}{1 + e[kz]} \\ &= (-1)^{-r_1+\langle r_1 \rangle} \eta^*(z, s, \langle r_1 \rangle, r_2), \quad \text{since} \ \langle r_1 \rangle = 1 \end{aligned}$$

Again, if $r_1 \notin \mathbb{Z}$, then $m > -r_1$ implies $m = -\lfloor r_1 \rfloor + r$ for $r = 0, 1, 2, \cdots$. So

we will have

$$\begin{aligned} A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2) &= \sum_{m > -r_1} (-1)^m \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z] \\ &= \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} \sum_{r=0}^\infty (-1)^{-\lfloor r_1 \rfloor + r} e[kr_2 + k(\langle r_1 \rangle + r)z] \\ &= (-1)^{-\lfloor r_1 \rfloor} \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k\langle r_1 \rangle z] \sum_{r=0}^\infty (-1)^r e[krz] \\ &= (-1)^{-\lfloor r_1 \rfloor} \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} \frac{e[kr_2 + k\langle r_1 \rangle z]}{1 + e[kz]} \\ &= (-1)^{-r_1 + \langle r_1 \rangle} \eta^*(z, s, \langle r_1 \rangle, r_2). \end{aligned}$$

Similarly we can see that

$$A^*(\alpha, s, r_1, r_2) = (-1)^{-r_1 + \langle r_1 \rangle} \eta^*(\alpha, s, \langle r_1 \rangle, r_2) \quad \text{for} \quad \Re(s) < 0$$

Lemma 2.6.4 If $z \in \mathbb{H}$ then $A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2)$ is absolutely convergent for any $s \in \mathbb{C}$.

Proof. Using the Lemma 2.6.2 and Lemma 2.6.3, we can show that $A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2)$ is absolutely convergent for $s \in \mathbb{C}$.

2.7 Main Results

Consider the difference

$$D^{*}(V) := D^{*}\left(V, \alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) := \beta^{-s} A^{*}\left(V\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^{*}\left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$
(2.24)

for each V from (2.17). Now the second term in the above expression is the secant zeta function in view of (2.23). This difference is quite natural in the sense that it expresses the surplus after the modular transformation is applied. We interpret the main result of Lalín et al. Theorem 2.3.2 in this setting as a

special case of

$$(\alpha+1)^{-s}A^*\left(V_1\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) + (\alpha-1)^{-s}A^*\left(V_2\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$
(2.25)

for $\Re(s) < 0$ and locate it in a natural way as we will see in Corollary 2.7.2. Our main theorem is the following.

Theorem 2.7.1 For a real algebraic irrational α and a complex variable s with $\Re(s) < 0$, we have

$$D^{*}(V_{0}) = \alpha^{-s} A^{*} \left(\frac{-1}{\alpha}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^{*} \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$

$$= 2^{1-2s} \pi^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] (\Phi_{0} + \Gamma(s)\Omega_{0}) + 2^{1-s} \Psi_{0}$$

$$= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \alpha)t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-\alpha t))} dt$$

$$+ 2^{-2s} \pi^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Gamma(s) \left(\zeta \left(s, \frac{1}{4}\right) - \zeta \left(s, \frac{3}{4}\right)\right)$$

$$- 2^{1-s} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[n\left(\frac{1}{2}\alpha + \frac{1}{4}\right)\right] \left(e\left[\frac{1}{2}n\alpha\right] + 1\right)}{1 - e[n\alpha]}$$

$$+ 2^{2-s} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (2n)^{s-1} \frac{e\left[\frac{3}{2} \cdot n\alpha\right]}{1 - e[2n\alpha]}.$$
(2.26)

$$D^{*}(V_{1}) = (\alpha + 1)^{-s} A^{*} \left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha + 1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^{*} \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$
(2.27)
$$= 2^{1-2s} \pi^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Phi_{1} + 2^{1-s} \Psi_{1}$$

$$= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha + 1)t)}{(1 - \exp(-(\alpha + 1)t))} dt$$

$$+ 2^{-s} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{(-1)^{n-1}}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2}\alpha}.$$

Also,

$$D^{*}(V_{2}) = (\alpha - 1)^{-s} A^{*} \left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha - 1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^{*} \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$

$$= 2^{1 - 2s} \pi^{-s} e \left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Phi_{2} + 2^{1 - s} \Psi_{2}$$
(2.28)
$$= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{(1+\exp(-t))} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha-1)t)}{(1-\exp(-(\alpha-1)t))} dt$$
$$-2^{-s} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{1}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2}\alpha},$$

where Φ_k and Ψ_k , k = 0, 1, 2 are defined later. They indicate the block of Lintegrals and the block of H-functions, corresponding to the matrix V_k , respectively. Also, Ω_0 is defined in (2.48).

We recover the main result of Lalín et al. [21, Theorem 3] i.e., Theorem 2.3.2 by adding the equations (2.27) and (2.28). We note it as a corollary.

Corollary 2.7.2

$$(\alpha+1)^{-s}A^*\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) + (\alpha-1)^{-s}A^*\left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha-1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$
(2.29)
$$= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} 2^{-m-1} E_m \frac{t^m}{m!} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (2^{1-n}-1)B_n$$
$$\times \frac{\{(\alpha+1)^{n-1} + (\alpha-1)^{n-1}\}t^{n-1}}{n!} dt.$$

The genesis of the transformation formula of Lalín et al. [21, Theorem 3] for the secant zeta function is given by the sum of $D^*(V_1)$ and $D^*(V_2)$, which we have seen in the above Corollary 2.7.2. We will see in the proof of corollary 2.7.2 that the term $2A^*(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0)$ on the left side and the secant zeta function on the right hand side naturally cancel each other. As this occurs only in such a pairing, this elucidates the hidden structure of the paired transformation formula from a more general standpoint.

2.7.1 Deduction of the main theorem of Lalín et al.

Firstly we deduce Theorem 2.3.2 from Corollary 2.7.2. To do that, let l = 2k be an even positive integer and s = 1 - l. Then (2.29) amounts to

$$\begin{aligned} &(\alpha+1)^{2k-1}A^*\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1}, -2k+1, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) + (\alpha-1)^{2k-1}A^*\left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha-1}, -2k+1, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) \\ &= -\frac{(2\pi)^{2k-1}e\left[-\frac{-2k+1}{4}\right]}{1-e\left[\frac{-2k+1}{2}\right]} \end{aligned}$$

$$\times \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{-2k} \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} 2^{-m-1} E_m \frac{t^m}{m!} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (2^{1-n} - 1) B_n \frac{\{(\alpha + 1)^{n-1} + (\alpha - 1)^{n-1}\}t^{n-1}}{n!} dt$$

$$= -\frac{2^{2k-1} \pi^{2k} (-1)^k}{2\pi i} \times \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{-2k} \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} 2^{-m-1} (2^{1-n} - 1) E_m B_n \{(\alpha + 1)^{n-1} + (\alpha - 1)^{n-1}\} \frac{t^{m+n-1}}{m!n!} dt$$

$$= -2^{2k-1} \pi^{2k} (-1)^k \times \sum_{n=0}^{2k} \frac{1}{(2k-n)!n!} 2^{-2k+n-1} (2^{1-n} - 1) E_{2k-n} B_n \{(\alpha + 1)^{n-1} + (\alpha - 1)^{n-1}\}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \pi^{2k} (-1)^k \sum_{n=0}^{2k} \frac{1}{(2k-n)!n!} (2^{n-1} - 1) E_{2k-n} B_n \{(\alpha + 1)^{n-1} + (\alpha - 1)^{n-1}\}.$$

This proves Theorem 2.3.2.

The following conjecture seems to be plausible.

Conjecture 2.7.3 Let $W_1 = \begin{pmatrix} a_1 & b_1 \\ c_1 & d_1 \end{pmatrix}$ and $W_2 = \begin{pmatrix} a_2 & b_2 \\ c_2 & d_2 \end{pmatrix}$ be two matrices in PSL₂(\mathbb{Z}) which are inverses to each other. Then for a pair $(p,q) \in \mathbb{R}^2$,

$$(c_1\alpha + d_1)^{-s} A^* (W_1\alpha, s, p, q) + (c_2\alpha + d_2)^{-s} A^* (W_2\alpha, s, p, q)$$
(2.30)

can be expressible in terms of special values of the zeta and L-functions as we have seen for the sum of two *explicit* expressions for

$$(c_1\alpha + d_1)^{-s} A^*\left(V_j\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0\right)\right) - A^*\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0\right)\right), j = 1, 2.$$

2.8 A* in terms of A and H-functions

Before proving our main theorem we need to express A^* in terms of A and H. We know that given a sum $S = \sum_n a_n$ with its even and odd parts S_e and S_o , where the even part is over all even integer values and odd part over odd integer values, the sum $2S_e - S$ is the alternating sum $\sum_n (-1)^n a_n$. Using this observation, we have the following result.

Lemma 2.8.1 $A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2) = 2A(2z, s, \frac{r_1}{2}, r_2) - A(z, s, r_1, r_2).$

Proof. By the definition of $A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2)$, we have

$$\begin{split} A^*(z,s,r_1,r_2) &= \sum_{m > -r_1} (-1)^m \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z] \\ &= 2 \sum_{\substack{m > -r_1 \\ m:even}} \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z] \\ &- \sum_{m > -r_1} \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z] \\ &= 2 \sum_{2m > -r_1} \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(2m+r_1)z] \\ &- \sum_{m > -r_1} \sum_{k=1}^\infty k^{s-1} e[kr_2 + k(m+r_1)z] \\ &= 2A \left(2z, s, \frac{r_1}{2}, r_2\right) - A(z, s, r_1, r_2). \end{split}$$

There is a duplication formula for $A(z, s, r_1, r_2)$ which is as follows:

Lemma 2.8.2 $A(z, s, r_1, r_2) + A(z, s, r_1, r_2 + \frac{1}{2}) = 2^s A(2z, s, r_1, 2r_2)$ *Proof.* From the definition (2.5) of $A(z, s, r_1, r_2)$, we have

$$\begin{split} A(z,s,r_1,r_2) &+ A\left(z,s,r_1,r_2+\frac{1}{2}\right) \\ &= \sum_{m>-r_1} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} e\left[kr_2+k(m+r_1)z\right] \\ &+ \sum_{m>-r_1} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} e\left[k\left(r_2+\frac{1}{2}\right)+k(m+r_1)z\right] \\ &= \sum_{m>-r_1} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} e\left[kr_2+k(m+r_1)z\right] \left(1+e\left[\frac{1}{2}k\right]\right) \\ &= 2\sum_{m>-r_1} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} (2k)^{s-1} e\left[2kr_2+2k(m+r_1)z\right] \\ &= 2^s \sum_{m>-r_1} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k^{s-1} e\left[k(2r_2)+k(m+r_1)(2z)\right] \\ &= 2^s A(2z,s,r_1,2r_2). \end{split}$$

Using the duplication formula i.e., Lemma 2.8.2 in Lemma 2.8.1, we get

Lemma 2.8.3

$$A^*(z, s, r_1, r_2) = 2^{1-s} A\left(z, s, \frac{r_1}{2}, \frac{r_2}{2}\right) + 2^{1-s} A\left(z, s, \frac{r_1}{2}, \frac{r_2}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\right)$$
(2.31)
- $A(z, s, r_1, r_2).$

On the other hand,

$$H(z, s, r_1, r_2) = A(z, s, r_1, r_2) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] A(z, s, -r_1, -r_2),$$

 $\quad \text{and} \quad$

$$H(z, s, -r_1, -r_2) = A(z, s, -r_1, -r_2) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]A(z, s, r_1, r_2).$$

Therefore,

$$A(z, s, r_1, r_2) = \frac{1}{1 - e[s]} \left\{ H(z, s, r_1, r_2) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H(z, s, -r_1, -r_2) \right\}.$$
 (2.32)

Substituting (2.32) in the Lemma 2.8.3, we deduce the following proposition.

Proposition 2.8.4 For a real algebraic irrational α , a pair (p,q) of real numbers with p > 0, and a complex variable s with $\Re(s) < 0$, we have

$$\begin{split} (1-e[s])A^*(\alpha,s,p,q) &= 2^{1-s} \left\{ H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{p}{2},\frac{q}{2}\right)\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha,s,\left(-\frac{p}{2},-\frac{q}{2}\right)\right) \right\} \\ &+ 2^{1-s} \left\{ H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{p}{2},\frac{q}{2}+\frac{1}{2}\right)\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha,s,\left(-\frac{p}{2},-\frac{q}{2}-\frac{1}{2}\right)\right) \right\} \\ &- (1-e[s])A(\alpha,s,p,q), \end{split}$$

where

$$(1 - e[s])A(\alpha, s, p, q) = \left\{ H(\alpha, s, (p, q)) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H(\alpha, s, (-p, -q)) \right\}.$$
 (2.33)

as in (2.32).

Example 2.8.1 If we consider (p,q) = (1,0) and (1/2,0), then we get

 $A^*(\alpha, s, 1, 0)$

$$=\frac{1}{1+e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}\left\{2^{1-s}H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right)+2^{1-s}H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}\right)\right)-H(\alpha,s,(1,0))\right\}$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} A^*\left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) &= \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) - \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) \end{aligned}$$
(2.34)

$$+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right)\right) - \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right)\right) \\ - \frac{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0\right)\right). \end{aligned}$$

For the last term, with s an even integer, we use either

$$H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0\right)\right) = \frac{(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{\beta^{-s} - 1} L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0\right), c, d\right)$$
(2.35)

or

$$\frac{1}{1+e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) = \frac{i}{2}\sum_{k=1}^{\infty}\frac{1}{k^{1-s}}\frac{1}{\sin\pi k\alpha}$$
(2.36)

which follows from Example 2.4.1 and Example 2.5.2, respectively.

2.9 General Procedure

The general procedure is to transform

$$D^{*}(V) := D^{*}(V, \alpha, s, p, q) := \beta^{-s} A^{*}(V\alpha, s, p, q) - A^{*}(\alpha, s, p, q).$$
(2.37)

We recall the following notations

$$D_1(V, \alpha, s, (p, q)) = \beta^{-s} H(V\alpha, s, (p, q)) - H(\alpha, s, (p, q)V)$$
(2.38)

$$D_0^*(V,\alpha,s,p,q) = \beta^{-s}A(V\alpha,s,p,q) - A(\alpha,s,p,q)$$
(2.39)

$$A(z, s, r_1, r_2) = \frac{1}{1 - e[s]} \left\{ H(z, s, r_1, r_2) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H(z, s, -r_1, -r_2) \right\}.$$
 (2.40)

Now using Proposition 2.8.4, we can write

$$D^{*}(V, \alpha, s, p, q) + D_{0}^{*}(V, \alpha, s, p, q)$$

$$= \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} \left(\beta^{-s} H\left(V\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2}\right) \right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2}\right) \right) \right)$$

$$- \frac{2^{1-s} e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} \left(\beta^{-s} H\left(V\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2}\right) \right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2}\right) \right) \right)$$

$$+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} \left(\beta^{-s} H\left(V\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\right) \right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\right) \right) \right)$$

$$- \frac{2^{1-s} e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} \left(\beta^{-s} H\left(V\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} - \frac{1}{2}\right) \right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} - \frac{1}{2}\right) \right) \right)$$

For (p,q) = (1/2, 0), we have

$$D_0^*\left(V,\alpha,s,\frac{1}{2},0\right) = \frac{1}{1+e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \left(\beta^{-s}H\left(V\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right)\right).$$
(2.42)

We now transform (2.41) by using (2.38),

$$D^{*}(V, \alpha, s, p, q) + D_{0}^{*}(V, \alpha, s, p, q)$$

$$= \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} \left(D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} \right) \right) + H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} \right) V \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} \right) \right) \right)$$

$$- \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1-e[s]} \left(D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} \right) \right) \right)$$

$$+ H \left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} \right) V \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} \right) \right) \right)$$

$$+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} \left(D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right) \right) \right)$$

$$+ H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right) V \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right) \right) \right)$$

$$- \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1-e[s]} \left(D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} - \frac{1}{2} \right) \right) \right)$$

$$(2.43)$$

$$+ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} - \frac{1}{2}\right)V\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} - \frac{1}{2}\right)\right)\right),$$

where

$$D_{0}^{*}(V, \alpha, s, p, q)$$

$$= \frac{1}{1 - e[s]} \left(D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, (p, q) \right) + H \left(\alpha, s, (p, q) V \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, (p, q) \right) \right)$$

$$- \frac{e[\frac{s}{2}]}{1 - e[s]} \left(D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, (-p, -q) \right) + H \left(\alpha, s, (-p, -q) V \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, (-p, -q) \right) \right)$$
(2.44)

in case of (2.39), while

$$D_0^*\left(V,\alpha,s,\frac{1}{2},0\right) = \frac{1}{1+e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \left(D_1\left(V,\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right) + H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)V\right) - H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right)\right) \right)$$
(2.45)

in case of (2.42). Hence

$$D^{*}(V, \alpha, s, p, q) + D_{0}^{*}(V, \alpha, s, p, q)$$

$$= \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} \right) \right) - \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1-e[s]} D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} \right) \right)$$

$$+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right) \right) - \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1-e[s]} D_{1} \left(V, \alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} - \frac{1}{2} \right) \right)$$

$$+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} \left(H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} \right) V \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} \right) \right) \right)$$

$$- \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1-e[s]} \left(H \left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} \right) V \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} \right) \right) \right)$$

$$+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} \left(H \left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{p}{2}, -\frac{q}{2} - \frac{1}{2} \right) V \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{p}{2}, \frac{q}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \right) \right) \right)$$

where the last term is either (2.39) or (2.45).

2.10 Proof of Theorem [2.7.1, (2.26)]

The three identities in Theorem 2.7.1 are proved on similar lines. We begin by using (2.43) and (2.45).

$$\begin{split} D^*(V_0) &= D^* \left(V_0, \alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0 \right) = \alpha^{-s} A^* \left(\frac{-1}{\alpha}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0 \right) - A^* \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0 \right) \\ &= \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]} D_1 \left(V_0, \alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0 \right) \right) + \frac{2^{1-s} e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1 - e[s]} D_1 \left(V_0, \alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0 \right) \right) \\ &+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]} D_1 \left(V_0, \alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2} \right) \right) - \frac{2^{1-s} e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1 - e[s]} D_1 \left(V_0, \alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2} \right) \right) \\ &- \frac{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1 - e[s]} D_1 \left(V_0, \alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0 \right) \right) \\ &+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]} \left(H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0 \right) V_0 \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0 \right) \right) \right) \right) \\ &- \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]} \left\{ H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2} \right) V_0 \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2} \right) \right) \right\} \\ &+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]} \left\{ H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2} \right) V_0 \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2} \right) \right) \right\} \\ &- \frac{2^{1-s} e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1 - e[s]} \left\{ H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0 \right) V_0 \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2} \right) \right) \right\} \\ &- \frac{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2} \right]}{1 - e[s]} \left\{ H \left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0 \right) V_0 \right) - H \left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2} \right) \right) \right\} . \end{split}$$

Then applying (2.18), we deduce that

$$D^{*}(V_{0}) = \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} (2\pi)^{-s} \left\{ e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, -\frac{1}{4}\right), 1, 0\right) \right. \\ \left. - e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, \frac{1}{4}\right), 1, 0\right) \right\} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} (2\pi)^{-s} \left\{ e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{4}\right), 1, 0\right) \right. \\ \left. - e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{4}\right), 1, 0\right) \right\} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, -\frac{1}{2}\right), 1, 0\right) \right. \\ \left. - \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Gamma(s) \left(\zeta\left(s, \frac{3}{4}\right) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{4}\right)\right) \right) \right\}$$

$$+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Gamma(s) \left(\zeta\left(s,\frac{1}{4}\right) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \zeta\left(s,\frac{3}{4}\right)\right) \\ - \frac{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Gamma(s) \left(\zeta\left(s,\frac{1}{2}\right) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \zeta\left(s,\frac{1}{2}\right)\right) \right) \\ - \frac{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} \left\{ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, -\frac{1}{2}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0\right)\right) \right\} \\ + \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} \left\{ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, -\frac{1}{4}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) \right\} \\ - \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} \left\{ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, \frac{1}{4}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) \right\} \\ + \frac{2^{1-s}}{1-e[s]} \left\{ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{4}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right)\right) \right\} \\ - \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1-e[s]} \left\{ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{4}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right)\right) \right\}.$$

Let

$$(1 - e[s])\Phi_0 = L\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, -\frac{1}{4}\right), 1, 0\right) + L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{4}\right), 1, 0\right)$$
(2.47)
$$- e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, \frac{1}{4}\right), 1, 0\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{4}\right), 1, 0\right)$$
$$- \left(1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) 2^{s-1} L\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, -\frac{1}{2}\right), 1, 0\right),$$

$$(1 - e[s])\Omega_0 = \zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{4}\right) - e[s]\zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{4}\right)$$

$$- 2^{s-1}\left(1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right)\left(\zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{2}\right) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{2}\right)\right)$$

$$(2.48)$$

 and

$$(1 - e[s])\Psi_{0}$$

$$= H\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, -\frac{1}{4}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha, s, \left(0, \frac{1}{4}\right)\right)$$

$$+ e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) + H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{4}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right)\right)$$

$$- e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{4}\right)\right) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right)\right)$$

$$(2.49)$$

$$-2^{s-1}\left(1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right)\left\{H\left(\alpha,s,\left(0,-\frac{1}{2}\right)\right)-H\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right)\right)\right\}.$$

Now we can express the difference $D^*(V_0)$ as

$$D^*(V_0) = 2^{1-2s} \pi^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \left(\Phi_0 + \Gamma(s)\Omega_0\right) + 2^{1-s} \Psi_0.$$
(2.50)

Using the integral representation (2.15) of $L(\alpha, s, (p', q'), c, d)$, we calculate Φ_0 . Therefore,

$$\begin{aligned} (1-e[s])\Phi_0 &= -\int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{4}+\alpha)t) + \exp(-(\frac{1}{4}+\frac{1}{2}\alpha)t)}{(1-\exp(-t))(1-\exp(-\alpha t))} \,\mathrm{d}t \\ &+ e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{3}{4}+\alpha)t) + \exp(-(\frac{3}{4}+\frac{1}{2}\alpha)t)}{(1-\exp(-t))(1-\exp(-\alpha t))} \,\mathrm{d}t \\ &+ 2^{s-1} \left(1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2}+\alpha)t)}{(1-\exp(-t))(1-\exp(-\alpha t))} \,\mathrm{d}t \end{aligned}$$

Combining the first two integrals, we have

$$(1 - e[s])\Phi_0$$

= $I_0 + 2^{s-1} \left(1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \alpha)t)}{(1 - \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-\alpha t))} \,\mathrm{d}t,$

where

$$I_0 = \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{-\exp(-\frac{1}{4}t) \left(1 - \exp\left(\pi i s - \frac{1}{2}t\right)\right) \left(\exp(-\alpha t) + \exp(-\frac{1}{2}\alpha t)\right)}{(1 - \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-\alpha t))} \,\mathrm{d}t.$$

Now making the change of variable $t \leftrightarrow 2t$, we get

$$I_0 = 2^s \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{-\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t) \left(1 - \exp(\pi i s - t)\right) \left(\exp(-2\alpha t) + \exp(-\alpha t)\right)}{(1 + \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-t))(1 + \exp(-\alpha t)(1 - \exp(-\alpha t)))} \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

Hence after eliminating the common factor, we arrive at

$$(1 - e[s])\Phi_0 = 2^s \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t) \left(-1 + \exp(\pi i s - t)\right) \exp(-\alpha t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-\alpha t))} dt$$

+ 2^{*s*-1}
$$\left(1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \alpha)t)}{(1 - \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-\alpha t))} dt.$$

Therefore,

=

=

$$\Phi_0 = -\frac{2^{s-1}}{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \alpha)t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-\alpha t))} \,\mathrm{d}t.$$
(2.51)

Our next target is to calculate Ψ_0 . Using (2.12), we have

$$\Psi_{0} = \eta \left(\alpha, s, 1, -\frac{1}{4} \right) - \eta \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{4}, 0 \right) + \eta \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{4} \right)$$

$$- \eta \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2} \right) - 2^{s} \left\{ \eta \left(\alpha, s, 1, \frac{1}{2} \right) - \eta \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0 \right) \right\}.$$
(2.52)

Now using the definition of the η -function, we get

$$\begin{split} \Psi_{0} &= \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[n\left(\alpha - \frac{1}{4}\right)\right]}{1 - e[n\alpha]} + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[n\left(\frac{1}{2}\alpha - \frac{1}{4}\right)\right]}{1 - e[n\alpha]} \\ &\quad - \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[\frac{1}{4}n\alpha\right]}{1 - e[n\alpha]} - \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[n\left(\frac{1}{4}\alpha + \frac{1}{2}\right)\right]}{1 - e[n\alpha]} \\ &\quad - 2^{s} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[n\left(\alpha + \frac{1}{2}\right)\right]}{1 - e[n\alpha]} + 2^{s} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[\frac{1}{2}n\alpha\right]}{1 - e[n\alpha]} \\ &= \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[n\left(\frac{1}{2}\alpha - \frac{1}{4}\right)\right] \left(e\left[\frac{1}{2}n\alpha\right] + 1\right)}{1 - e[n\alpha]} \\ &\quad - 2 \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (2n)^{s-1} \frac{e\left[2n\left(\frac{1}{2}\alpha - \frac{1}{4}\right)\right] \left(1 + e[n\alpha]\right)}{1 - e[2n\alpha]} \\ &\quad - \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[\frac{1}{4}n\alpha\right] \left(1 + (-1)^{n}\right)}{1 - e[n\alpha]} + 2 \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (2n)^{s-1} \frac{e\left[\frac{1}{4} \cdot 2n\alpha\right] \left(1 + e[n\alpha]\right)}{1 - e[2n\alpha]} \\ &= -\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[n\left(\frac{1}{2}\alpha + \frac{1}{4}\right)\right] \left(e\left[\frac{1}{2}n\alpha\right] + 1\right)}{1 - e[n\alpha]} \\ &\quad + 2 \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (2n)^{s-1} \frac{e\left[\frac{3}{2} \cdot n\alpha\right]}{1 - e[2n\alpha]}. \end{split}$$

To calculate Ω_0 , we use $2^s \zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{2}\right) = \zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{4}\right) + \zeta\left(s, \frac{3}{4}\right)$, and we get

$$\Omega_0 = \left(\zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{4}\right) - 2^{s-1}\zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{2}\right)\right)$$

$$= 2^{-1}\left(\zeta\left(s, \frac{1}{4}\right) - \zeta\left(s, \frac{3}{4}\right)\right).$$
(2.53)

Finally, combining the expressions for Φ_0, Ψ_0 , and Ω_0 we deduce Theorem [2.7.1, (2.26)].

2.11 Proof of Theorem [2.7.1, (2.27)]

By using Proposition 2.8.4 and from (2.19), we have

$$D^{*}(V_{1}) = D^{*}\left(V_{1}, \alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$

$$= (\alpha + 1)^{-s}A^{*}\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha + 1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^{*}\left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$

$$= \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]}(2\pi)^{-s}$$

$$\times \left\{ e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right), 1, 1\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right]L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right), 1, 1\right)\right\}$$

$$+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]}(2\pi)^{-s}$$

$$\times \left\{ e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{3}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right), 1, 1\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right]L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{3}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right), 1, 1\right)\right\}$$

$$+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]}\left\{ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{3}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right)\right)\right\}$$

$$- \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1 - e[s]}\left\{ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{3}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right)\right)\right\}$$

$$- \frac{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1 - e[s]}(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{2}, 0\right), 1, 1\right).$$

$$(2.54)$$

Let

$$(1 - e[s])\Phi_1 = L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right), 1, 1\right) + L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{3}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right), 1, 1\right)$$

$$(2.55)$$

$$- e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right), 1, 1\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{3}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right), 1, 1\right)$$

$$-\left(1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right)2^{s-1}L\left(\alpha,s,\left(\frac{1}{2},0\right),1,1\right).$$

 $\quad \text{and} \quad$

$$(1 - e[s])\Psi_1 = H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{3}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right)\right)$$

$$- e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{3}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right)\right) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right)\right).$$

$$(2.56)$$

We now express (2.54) as

$$D^*(V_1) = 2^{1-2s} \pi^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Phi_1 + 2^{1-s} \Psi_1.$$

Now utilizing the integral representation (2.15) of $L(\alpha, s, (p', q'), c, d)$, we have

$$\begin{split} &(1-e[s])\Phi_1\\ = -\int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{4} + \frac{3}{4}(\alpha+1))t) + \exp(-(\frac{1}{4} + \frac{1}{4}(\alpha+1))t)}{(1-\exp(-t))(1-\exp(-(\alpha+1)t))} \,\mathrm{d}t\\ &+ e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{3}{4} + \frac{1}{4}(\alpha+1))t) + \exp(-(\frac{3}{4} + \frac{3}{4}(\alpha+1))t)}{(1-\exp(-t))(1-\exp(-(\alpha+1)t))} \,\mathrm{d}t\\ &+ 2^{s-1} \left(1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}(\alpha+1))t)}{(1-\exp(-t))(1-\exp(-(\alpha+1)t))} \,\mathrm{d}t. \end{split}$$

Again, we write the left hand side of the above equation as

$$(1 - e[s])\Phi_1 = I_1$$

$$+ 2^{s-1} \left(1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}(\alpha + 1))t)}{(1 - \exp(-(\alpha + 1)t))} dt,$$
(2.57)

where

$$\begin{split} I_1 &= \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \\ \frac{\left(-\exp(-\frac{1}{4}t) + \exp(\pi i s - \frac{3}{4}t)\right) \left(\exp(-\frac{1}{4}(\alpha+1)t) + \exp(-\frac{3}{4}(\alpha+1)t)\right)}{(1 - \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-(\alpha+1)t))} \, \mathrm{d}t. \end{split}$$

Now, by change of variable $t \leftrightarrow 2t$ followed by the elimination of the common factor $1 + \exp(-(\alpha + 1)t)$, we get

$$I_1 = 2^s \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t) \left(-1 + \exp(\pi i s - t)\right) \exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha + 1)t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-(\alpha + 1)t))} \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

Thus, substituting I_1 in (2.57), we see that

$$\Phi_1 = -\frac{2^{s-1}}{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}(\alpha + 1))t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-(\alpha + 1)t))} \,\mathrm{d}t.$$
(2.58)

Using the definition of H-function, from (2.56), we have

$$\Psi_{1} = \eta \left(\alpha, s, \frac{3}{4}, \frac{1}{2} \right) - \eta \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2} \right)$$
$$= \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e \left[n \left(\frac{3}{4} \alpha + \frac{1}{2} \right) \right]}{1 - e[n\alpha]} - \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e \left[n \left(\frac{1}{4} \alpha + \frac{1}{2} \right) \right]}{1 - e[n\alpha]}.$$

The nth summand is

$$n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[n\left(\frac{1}{4}\alpha + \frac{1}{2}\right)\right]\left(e\left[\frac{1}{2}n\alpha\right] - 1\right)}{1 - e[n\alpha]}$$

from which we may eliminate the common factor $e\left[\frac{1}{2}n\alpha\right] - 1$. Therefore,

$$\Psi_1 = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{(-1)^{n-1} e\left[\frac{1}{4} n\alpha\right]}{e\left[\frac{1}{2} n\alpha\right] + 1} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{(-1)^{n-1}}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2} \alpha}.$$
 (2.59)

Now we substitute (2.58) and (2.59) in (2.54), and finally get

$$\begin{aligned} &(\alpha+1)^{-s}A^*\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^*\left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) \\ &= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{\left(1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right)} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{\left(1+\exp(-t)\right)} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha+1)t)}{\left(1-\exp(-(\alpha+1)t)\right)} \,\mathrm{d}t \quad (2.60) \\ &+ 2^{-s} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{(-1)^{n-1}}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2}\alpha}. \end{aligned}$$

This completes the proof of Theorem [2.7.1, (2.27)].

2.12 Proof of Theorem [2.7.1,(2.28)]

We follow the same route, first we use Proposition 2.8.4 and then using (2.20), we obtain

$$\begin{split} D^*(V_2) &= D^*\left(V_2, \alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) \\ &= (\alpha - 1)^{-s} A^*\left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha - 1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^*\left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) \\ &= \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]} (2\pi)^{-s} \left\{ e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right), 1, -1\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right] L(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right), 1, -1)\right\} \\ &+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]} (2\pi)^{-s} \left\{ e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right), 1, -1\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{4}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right), 1, -1\right)\right\} \\ &- \frac{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1 - e[s]} (2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{2}, 0\right), 1, -1\right) \\ &+ \frac{2^{1-s}}{1 - e[s]} \left\{ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right)\right) \right\} \\ &- \frac{2^{1-s}e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}{1 - e[s]} \left\{ H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) \right\} \\ &= 2^{1-2s}\pi^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right] \Phi_2 + 2^{1-s}\Psi_2, \end{split}$$

where

$$(1 - e[s])\Phi_{2} = L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right), 1, -1\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right), 1, -1\right) + L\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, -\frac{1}{2}\right), 1, -1\right) - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, \frac{1}{2}\right), 1, -1\right) - \left(1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) 2^{s-1} L\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{2}, 0\right), 1, -1\right),$$

$$(2.61)$$

 $\quad \text{and} \quad$

$$(1 - e[s])\Psi_{2} = H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right)$$

$$(2.62)$$

$$- e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right] H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right)$$

$$= \left(1 + e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) \left(H\left(\alpha, s, \left(-\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right) - H\left(\alpha, s, \left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right)\right).$$

To simplify Φ_2 , we make use of the integral representation (2.15) of $L(\alpha, s, (p', q'), c, d)$. So we have

$$(1 - e[s])\Phi_2 = I_2 + 2^{s-1} \left(1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]\right) \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}(\alpha - 1))t)}{(1 - \exp(-(\alpha - 1)t))} dt,$$

where

$$I_{2} = \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\left(-\exp(-\frac{1}{4}t) + \exp(\pi i s - \frac{3}{4}t)\right) \left(\exp(-\frac{1}{4}(\alpha - 1)t) + \exp(-\frac{3}{4}(\alpha - 1)t)\right)}{(1 - \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-(\alpha - 1)t))} \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

As before, by eliminating the common factor $1 - \exp(-t)$, we obtain

$$I_2 = 2^s \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t) \exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha-1)t)(-1+\exp(\pi i s - t))}{(1+\exp(-t))(1-\exp(-t))(1-\exp(-(\alpha-1)t))} \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

Whence it follows that

$$\Phi_2 = -\frac{2^{s-1}}{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}(\alpha - 1))t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))(1 - \exp(-(\alpha - 1)t))} \,\mathrm{d}t.$$
(2.63)

While handling (2.62), we decompose it as

$$\Psi_2 = \eta\left(\alpha, s, \frac{3}{4}, 0\right) - \eta\left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{4}, 0\right).$$

In the series expression of Ψ_2 we factor out $e\left[\frac{1}{4}n\alpha\right]$ as before and eliminate the common factor $\left(e\left[\frac{1}{2}n\alpha\right]-1\right)$ to obtain

$$\Psi_2 = -\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{e\left[\frac{1}{4}n\alpha\right]}{e\left[\frac{1}{2}n\alpha\right] + 1} = -\frac{1}{2}\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} n^{s-1} \frac{1}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2}\alpha}.$$
 (2.64)

Finally substituting the expressions for Φ_2 and Ψ_2 , we have

$$(\alpha - 1)^{-s} A^* \left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha - 1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) - A^* \left(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right)$$

$$= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s} e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1 - e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{(1 + \exp(-t))} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha - 1)t)}{(1 - \exp(-(\alpha - 1)t))} dt$$
(2.65)

$$-2^{-s}\sum_{n=1}^{\infty}n^{s-1}\frac{1}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2}\alpha}$$

This finishes the proof of Theorem [2.7.1, (2.28)].

2.13 Proof of Corollary 2.7.2

We conclude this chapter by finally proving Corollary 2.7.2. We add (2.60) and (2.65) and derive that

$$\begin{split} &(\alpha+1)^{-s}A^*\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1},s,\frac{1}{2},0\right) + (\alpha-1)^{-s}A^*\left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha-1},s,\frac{1}{2},0\right) \\ &= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}\int_{I(\lambda,\infty)}t^{s-1}\frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{(1+\exp(-t))}\frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha+1)t)}{(1-\exp(-(\alpha+1)t))}\,\mathrm{d}t \\ &- \frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}\int_{I(\lambda,\infty)}t^{s-1}\frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{(1+\exp(-t))}\frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha-1)t)}{(1-\exp(-(\alpha-1)t))}\,\mathrm{d}t \\ &+ 2^{-s}\sum_{n=1}^{\infty}n^{s-1}\frac{(-1)^{n-1}}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2}\alpha} - 2^{-s}\sum_{n=1}^{\infty}n^{s-1}\frac{1}{\cos\frac{\pi n}{2}\alpha} \\ &= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]}\int_{I(\lambda,\infty)}t^{s-1}\frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{1+\exp(-t)}\left\{\frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha+1)t)}{1-\exp(-(\alpha+1)t)} \\ &+ \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha-1)t)}{1-\exp(-(\alpha-1)t)}\right\}\,\mathrm{d}t - 2\cdot2^{-s}\sum_{n=1}^{\infty}(2n)^{s-1}\frac{1}{\cos\frac{\pi 2n}{2}\alpha}. \end{split}$$

Now in the above expression $2A^*(\alpha, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0)$ on the left hand side and secant zeta function on the right hand side will cancel each other, as they are the same (from (2.23)). Therefore, we have

$$\begin{aligned} &(\alpha+1)^{-s}A^*\left(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) + (\alpha-1)^{-s}A^*\left(\frac{-\alpha}{\alpha-1}, s, \frac{1}{2}, 0\right) \end{aligned} (2.66) \\ &= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}t)}{1+\exp(-t)} \left\{ \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha+1)t)}{1-\exp(-(\alpha+1)t)} + \frac{\exp(-\frac{1}{2}(\alpha-1)t)}{1-\exp(-(\alpha-1)t)} \right\} dt \end{aligned}$$

$$= -\frac{(2\pi)^{-s}e\left[-\frac{s}{4}\right]}{1-e\left[\frac{s}{2}\right]} \int_{I(\lambda,\infty)} t^{s-1} \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} E_m\left(\frac{1}{2}\right) \frac{t^m}{2m!} \\ \times \left\{ \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} B_n\left(\frac{1}{2}\right) \frac{\{(\alpha+1)^{n-1} + (\alpha-1)^{n-1}\}t^{n-1}}{n!} \right\} dt,$$

and thus the Corollary 2.7.2 follows.

2.14 Future work

Our ongoing project is to derive the general modular transformation formula for $A^*(\alpha, s, p, q)$ for all $(p, q) \in \mathbb{R}^2$, and from which we would like to see the truth of our conjecture.

Bibliography

- T. Arakawa, Genaralized eta-function and certain Ray class invariant of real quadraic field. Math. Ann. 260, 475-494, (1982).
- [2] T. Arakawa, Dirichlet series ∑_{n=1}[∞] cot πnα/n^s, Dedekind sums and Hecke L- functions for real quadratic fields. Comment. Math. Univ. St. Paul. 37, 209-235, (1988).
- [3] B. C. Berndt, Generalized Dedkind eta-function and generalized Dedekind sums, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 178 (1973), 495-508.
- [4] B. C. Berndt, Dedekind sums and a paper of G. H. Hardy, J. London Math. Soc.(2) 13 (1976), 129-137.
- [5] B. C. Berndt, Ramanujan's Notebook, Part II, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1989.
- [6] B. C. Berndt, Ramanujan's Notebooks, Part V, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1998.
- [7] B. C. Berndt and A. Straub, On a secant Dirichlet series and Eichler integrals of Eisenstein series, Preprint, 2014. Available at: http://arxiv.org/abs/1406.2273
- [8] K. Chakraborty, S. Kanemitsu, B. Maji, Modular-type relation associated to Rankin-Selberg *L*-function, *Ramanujan Journal*, DOI 10.1007/s11139-015-9759-8.

- [9] K. Chandrasekharan and Raghavan Narasimhan, Functional equations with multiple gamma factors and the average order of arithmetical functions. Ann. of Math. (2) 76 (1962), 93-136.
- [10] P. Charollis and M. Greenberg, Rationality of secant zeta values. Ann. Sci. Math. Quebec. 38, no. 1, 1-6, (2014).
- [11] P. Deligne, La conjecture de Weil. I, Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math. 43 (1974), 273-307.
- [12] A. Dixit, Character analogues of Ramanujan-type integrals involving the Riemann Ξ function, *Pacific J. Math.* 255, No. 2 (2012), 317-348.
- [13] A. Dixit, Analogues of the general theta transformation formula, Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A, 143 (2013), 371-399.
- [14] A. Dixit, A. Roy and A. Zaharescu, Ramanujan-Hardy-Littlewood-Riesz type phenomena for Hecke forms, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 426 (2015), 594-611.
- [15] A. Dixit, A. Roy and A. Zaharescu, Riesz-type criteria and theta transformation analogues, J. Number Theory. 160 (2016), 385-408.
- [16] A. Erdélyi, W. Magnus, F. Oberhettinger and F. G. Tricomi, *Higher Transcendental Functions*, Vols I-III, Based, in part, on notes left by Harry Bateman, McGraw-Hill, New York 1953.
- [17] J. Hafner and J. Stopple, A heat kernel associated to Ramanujan's tau function, *Ramanujan J.* 4 (2000), 123-128.
- [18] G. H. Hardy and J.E. Littlewood, Contributions to the Theory of Riemann Zeta-Function and the Theory of the Distribution of primes, *Acta Math.*, **41** (1916), 119-196.
- [19] S. Kanemitsu, T. Kuzumaki, B. Maji, Limiting values of Lambert series and secant zeta function, submitted for publication.
- [20] S. Kanemitsu and H. Tsukada, Contributions to the theory of zetafunctions modular relation supremacy, World Sci. London etc. 2014

- [21] M. Lalín, F. Rodrigue and M. Rogers, Secant zeta functions, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 409, no. 1, 197-204, (2014).
- [22] M. Lerch, Sur une série analogue aux fonctions modulaires, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris. 138, 952-954, (1904).
- [23] J. Lewittes, Analytic continuation of Eisenstein series, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 171 (1972), 469-490.
- [24] L. J. Mordell, On Mr. Ramanujan's empirical expansions of modular functions, Proc. Cambridge Philos. Soc., 19 (1917), 117-124.
- [25] M. R. Murty, Problems in Analytic Number Theory, Springer, 2001.
- [26] M. R. Murty, M. Dewar and H. Graves, Problems in the Theory of Modular Forms (IMSc Lecture Notes-1), Hindustan Book Agency, 2015.
- [27] S. Ramanujan, On certain arithmetical functions, Trans. Cambridge Philos. Soc., 22 (1916), 159-184.
- [28] R. A. Rankin, Contributions to the theory of Ramanujan's function $\tau(n)$ and similar arithmetical functions, I *Proc. Cambridge Philos.* Soc. **35** (1939), 351-356.
- [29] R. A. Rankin, Contributions to the theory of Ramanujan's function $\tau(n)$ and similar arithmetical functions, II *Proc. Cambridge Philos.* Soc. **35** (1939), 357-372.
- [30] A. d. Reyna, Riemann's Fragment on the limit values of elliptic modular functions. *Ramanujan J.* 8, 57-123 (2004).
- [31] B. Riemann, Fragmente über Grenzfälle der ellipitischen Modulfunctionen, Collected Works of Bernhard Riemann, ed. by H. Weber, 2nd ed. Dover, New York, 455-465, (1953).
- [32] A. Roy, A. Zaharescu and M. Zaki, Some identities involving convolutions of Dirichlet characters and the Möbius function, *Proc. Indian Acad. Sci. Math. Sci.* **126** (2016), no. 1, 21-33.

- [33] M. Rubinstein, P. Sernak, Chebyshev's bias, Experiment. Math. 3 (1994), no. 3, 173-197.
- [34] W. M. Schmidt, Diophantine Approximations and Diophantine Equations, Lecture notes in Mathematics, Volume 1467, Springer, 1991.
- [35] G. Shimura, On the holomorphy of certain Dirichlet series, Proc. London Math. Soc. Ser. (3) 31 (1975), 79-98.
- [36] A. Straub, Special values of trigonometric Dirichlet series and Eichler integrals, to appear in *The Ramanujan Journal*, 2015, arXiv:1407.5119
- [37] E. C. Titchmarsh, The Theory of the Riemann Zeta Function, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1986.
- [38] N. L. Wang, On Riemann's posthumous fragment II on the limit values of the elliptic modular functions, *Ramanujan J.* 24, 129-145, (2011).
- [39] A. Wintner, On Riemann's fragment concerning elliptic modular functions, Amer. J. Math. 63, 628-634, (1941).
- [40] D. Zagier, The Rankin-Selberg method for automorphic functions which are not of rapid decay, J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo IA Math. 28 (1981), 415-437.